A Phenomenological Study Examining the Experiences of Counselors Working with Grief and Death in Early Childhood

by

Elizabeth Brittany Dennis

A dissertation submitted to the Graduate Faculty of
Auburn University
in partial fulfillment of the
requirements for the degree of
Doctor of Philosophy

Auburn, Alabama August 6, 2022

Keywords: early childhood, grief, death, counseling, counselor education

Copyright 2022 by Elizabeth Brittany Dennis

Approved by

Heather Delgado, Assistant Professor of Special Education, Rehabilitation, and Counseling Malti Tuttle, Associate Professor of Special Education, Rehabilitation, and Counseling Nancy Thacker, Assistant Professor of Special Education, Rehabilitation, and Counseling Margie Taylor, Visiting Assistant Professor of Special Education, Rehabilitation, and Counseling

Abstract

The phenomenological study explores the lived experiences of counselors completed grief work with clients in early childhood that have experienced a grief loss. Semi-structured interviews were completed with participants currently licensed and with several years of clinical experience working with this population and presenting problem. Using a transcendental phenomenological approach, the research sought to understand the previously unknown phenomenon of counselors working within this specialized age group. Nine counselors completed the interview process, and through inductive coding, five themes emerged including: (1) Layered Grief and Dyadic Work, (2) Death Discomfort, (3) Sculpting Developmental Understanding, (4) "Sitting in the Fire/Rain," and (5) Weight of the Work. Implications for counselors and counselor education and relevance of research findings are discussed.

Acknowledgments

I would not have made it this far in my journey as a student, counselor, counselor educator, or person without the support and love of so many people. There is no way to name every person who has supported and inspired me or acknowledge all the big and small ways I have been helped along this path. However, I would like to acknowledge and thank several individuals and groups for the care, compassion, and continued encouragement and support that helped me survive and thrive during this program.

First, to my cohort, I'm not quite sure how we all made it to the end of this chaotic ride we've been on, but I certainly know you are the best group of people to have ridden alongside. To Heather, thank you for always supporting me as a person, a professional, and a peer. To JC, thank you for the memes and the space for the breakdowns. To Kevin, thank you for being a constant and consistent encouragement throughout this time; quite literally, this document would not be possible without you. To Melissa, thank you for the before-class chats and IDS partnerships. To Kat, thank you for being my supervision partner from beginning to end. And to Brittney, thank you for being my name buddy and being a positive and hopeful light to use all.

To the faculty that supported me along the way, thank you for seeing me through the transition from student to colleague. Dr. Delgado, thank you for being my guiding light throughout this process and supporting me through every twist and turn. Dr. Taylor, thank you for being my biggest and most genuine cheerleader before, during, and, I'm sure, after this program as well. To Drs. Thacker and Tuttle, thank you for your leadership and research mentorship that helped me find my path and find my way as a counselor educator. To Dr. Palacios, thank you for being the first and loudest supporter of everything I have done in my

career. To Dr. Carney, thank you for your mentorship, kindness, and guidance as a student, professional, and peer.

To my family, especially my parents, I would not have come this far without your constant belief in me, even when I didn't believe in myself. You have cheered me on through the good, the bad, and the perhaps ill-advised. With your help, I have reached my goals and have come out of these three years with more certainty, stability, and love than I ever thought possible. And to my chosen family, my friends, thank you for listening and holding on through times when it seemed like I had disappeared. To Becca, Alison, and everyone else I felt like I was letting down or ignoring, thank you for never making me feel that way and for listening every time I needed to vent.

Thank you so much to the clients, caregivers, and children who have made me the clinician I am today. Thank you for letting me hear and hold your stories. Thank you for sharing your trauma, grief, and joys with me to make me a better professional. Thank you to the counselors and my colleagues for allowing me to cry in your offices and vent on the Zoom consultation calls as we all tried to fight back against the cruelty and horror we were holding. Most importantly, thank you for making me stronger, wiser, and more confident in my life's work than I've ever felt before.

To Daniel, thank you for coming into my life and staying by my side throughout this entire process. Thank you for bringing me joy and love and that little league level of support. Thank you for making me laugh and listening when I couldn't. Thank you for always being there no matter what. Finally, to Rori, thank you for being my small, cuddly support through every educational endeavor, career change, and move we've been through. You've probably listened to more of my ups and downs than any human on this list, and it's true, dogs are very important.

Table of Contents

Abstract	2
Acknowledgments	3
List of Tables	9
Chapter 1: Introduction and Literature Review	10
Introduction	10
Literature Review	12
Early Childhood Development	12
Early Childhood Experiences of Grief	16
Counselors and Early Childhood	21
Definition of Terms	24
Statement of Problem	24
Importance of Study	24
Purpose of Study	25
Chapter 2: Research Methods	27
Description and Rationale for Qualitative Design	27
Phenomenology	27
Transcendental Phenomenology	28
Paradigmatic Commitments	29
Epoché	29
Reflexivity Statement	31
Procedures	32
Participant Selection	32

Participant Recruitment	32
Data Collection	33
Data Analysis	33
Chapter 3: Findings	37
Participant Descriptions	37
Themes	39
Layered Grief and Dyadic Work	40
Death Discomfort	46
Sculpting Developmental Understanding	49
"Sitting in the Fire/Rain"	53
Weight of the Work	56
Summary	58
Chapter 4: Discussion	60
Discussion of Research Findings	60
Layered Grief and Dyadic Work	61
Death Discomfort	63
Sculpting Developmental Understanding	65
"Sitting in the Fire/Rain"	66
Weight of the Work	68
Implications for Counselors and Counselor Education	69
Limitations	71
Recommendations for Future Research	72
Conclusion	73

Chapter 5: Mai	nuscript	. 74
	Early Childhood Conc Early Childhood Conceptualizations of Death	74
	Social Development Theory	75
	Early Childhood Experiences of Grief	75
	Counselors and Early Childhood Clients	76
Method	ls	77
Procedu	ures	78
	Participant Recruitment and Selection	78
	Data Collection	79
	Data Analysis	80
	Trustworthiness	81
	Reflexivity Statement	81
Finding	gs	82
	Layered Grief and Dyadic Work	83
	Death Discomfort	85
	Sculpting Developmental Understanding	86
	"Sitting in the Fire/Rain"	88
	Weight of the Work	89
Discuss	sion of Research Findings	. 90
Implica	ations for Counselors and Counselor Education	92
Limitat	ions and Recommendations for Future Research	93
Conclu	sion	. 94
Manuso	cript References	96

Dissertation References	100
Appendix A: Recruitment Email/Social Media Post	110
Appendix B: Information Letter	112
Appendix C: Participant Screening & Demographic Questions	114
Appendix D: Interview Protocol	116
Appendix E: Participant Resources	118

List of Tables

Table 1 (Participant Demographics)	39
Manuscript Table 1 (Semi-Structured Interview Questions)	79
Manuscript Table 2 (Participant Demographics)	82

Chapter 1: Introduction and Literature Review

Introduction

The topic of childhood grief, and the existence of a cognitive capacity to understand death, has long been debated. Until recent years, the literature was inconsistent on if children could understand death as a concept or if children even experienced grief as an emotional or cognitive process (Biank & Werner-Lin, 2011; Brinkmann, 2020; Cohen et al., 2002; Kranzler et al., 1990). The ability to both understand and work through grief within the early developmental ages of childhood has been controversial, but it is now believed that children are not only capable of navigating bereavement in early childhood but should be supported through that process by the securely attached adults in their lives (Brinkmann, 2020; Shapiro et al., 2014; Stuber & Mesrkhani, 2001). To best help bereaved children navigate a healthy bereavement process and avoid unresolved grief, the adults that work with children must be prepared to talk with children about death at an early developmental age (Brinkmann, 2020; Shapiro et al., 2014).

Childhood bereavement includes the same processing and grief tasks of adulthood. However, children are at a developmentally different cognitive and emotional level than their adult counterparts, making the grieving process more difficult for them (Aspinall, 1996; Biank & Werner-Lin, 2011; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011). In previous years, it was believed that the grieving process could only happen once a child reached adulthood. Therefore, any loss within childhood would have to go unresolved until cognitive maturity was reached (Schultz, 1999). We now know that children rely on social scaffolding and learning from those around them to process the loss when they do not understand what to do or how to feel following a death (Brinkmann, 2020; Cohen et al., 2002). Therefore, providing children with the ability to discuss and understand the loss will help to prevent this unresolved grief experience.

To alleviate confusion and unnecessary trauma due to unresolved grief, caregivers and other adults in the child's life are tasked to provide education and guidance on death and the grieving process for the child (Cohen & Mannarino, 2011; Kaufman & Kaufman, 2006; Shapiro et al., 2014). In alignment with Vygotsky's (1934, 1962, 1978) theory of social learning, children learn appropriate cognitive and emotional responses from the adults and more developed individuals within their families, systems, and cultures. Research shows that children that experience grief early in life rely heavily on the social scaffolding and the response of adults around them to model what grief should look like (Brinkmann, 2020). Research also points to the importance of strong attachment and calm communication within the scaffolding process as a supportive factor to reduce the risks associate with unresolved childhood grief (Shapiro et al., 2014).

When children are not able to understand death following a loss and do not experience the social scaffolding to process the loss, they will often experience emotional dysregulation, behavior issues, and even traumatic responses to the death (Biank & Werner-Lin, 2011; Cohen et al., 2002). This unresolved grief has been shown to lead to lower grades, failure in school, an increase in mood disorders, self-harm, an increase in suicidal ideation, and lower social functioning across the lifespan (Berg et al., 2014; Berg et al., 2016; Carr et al., 2020; Cohen et al., 2002; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011; Crockatt, 2006; Ferow, 2019). Children that are not guided through the grief process, especially in early childhood, face significant risk to their future health, functioning, and wellbeing.

To successfully move through developmental milestones and the grieving process simultaneously, children must understand death in an honest and calm way that is developmentally appropriate for them. Rather than avoiding the topic of death, avoiding

reminders of the loss, or using alternative methods to talk about death, clear and calm communication that explains the permanence of death allows for successful navigation of the mourning process in early childhood (Karydi, 2018; Shapiro et al., 2004; Stuber & Mesrkhani, 2001). However, majority of the research surrounding childhood bereavement is centered on retroactive studies with individuals that experience grief in childhood, and a consistent limitation found in the literature is the lack of research that uses data from the grief process while still in early childhood (Brinkmann, 2020; Karydi, 2018; Mesrkhani, 2001). While this is an understandable flaw given the protections placed on children in research and potential harm regarding the topic, the field lacks specific details of the experiences and clear strategies that counseling professionals can use to improve their grief work with early childhood populations.

In addition, as children grow and mature in their cognitive and emotional processes, they will have a better understanding of the concept of death and their loss with time passing. The process of growing into a greater understanding of death and loss means that adults in the child's life must be prepared to return to the conversation of death and continually provide a safe and calm attachment for the child to questions and better understand their own bereavement process (Biank & Werner-Lin, 2011; Brinkmann, 2020). While it is known that all of this work is important in childhood grief, there is a gap in the research around effective grief work in the early childhood years ages birth to five years old. Understanding the experiences of counselors that work with clients in this age range, presenting with grief and death loss, begins to inform best practices on how to approach this work that is vital to a child's continued wellbeing.

Literature Review

Early Childhood Development

Children in the early childhood developmental age of birth through five years are at a vastly different developmental stage than majority of the clients that counselor education programs prepare students to counsel. It is important, in working with these clients, that counselors recognize the differences in developmental understanding, symptomology, and techniques that can be employed in the counseling room. In the case of clients in early childhood, their language becomes play, imagination, and expressive techniques rather than the extensive verbal language of typical talk therapy (Eckhoff & Urbach, 2008). In preparing to work with any presenting problem at this age, but especially with grief, it is fundamental that the practitioner has a strong understanding of development and theories of development to best serve and create progress for the youngest clients (Shapiro, 2001).

Social Development Theory

According to Vygotsky's (1934, 1962, 1978) theory of social learning, children learn and develop cognitively through a social and cultural lens. Children are curious and actively involved in their own learning process, but they are reliant on the adults within the culture around them to develop cognitive thought and language. In his theory of childhood development, Vygotsky (1934) placed importance on the role of language in the cognitive development of the child as cognitive development is directly connected to the internalization of language. Vygotsky (1978) argued that learning happens when a child can understand a concept or task from another induvial that is older and more developed, what he called the more knowledgeable other (MKO). While the MKO in a child's life is often thought of as a parent or teacher, the MKO can be any person or entity with more knowledge or experience that the child learns from. Vygotsky (1978) differentiated when a child can learn independently from when a child needs the careful guidance of an MKO as the Zone of Proximal Development (ZPD). Within the ZPD, children learn from

the language, actions, and skills of the MKO in order to further develop their own cognitive functioning.

For children at an early developmental level, their first experience with death and grief would be a previously unknown event. Their learning about death and loss is connected to their interactions with MKOs that have more experience with the subject within their culture. For children that are experiencing a loss, particularly the loss of someone close to them, the MKO may be a parent, teacher, or counselor. According to Vygotsky's social development theory, the language and modeling that happens within a therapy session may have a significant impact not only on the child's learning about death but also on their greater cognitive development. This social development, similar to the social scaffolding discussed by Brinkmann (2020), allows clients in the early childhood years to understand the death and grief process in a developmentally and culturally appropriate way and avoid the negative mental health outcomes of unresolved grief.

Early Childhood Conceptualizations of Death

Previously, it was believed that children had to reach a particular biological age or achieve a specific developmental age to be able to understand the concept of death and be able to process grief appropriately. However, a growing body of research supports the fact that children in younger developmental ages are able to understand some or all of the concepts of death (Childers & Wimmer, 1971; Hoffman & Strauss, 1985; Slaughter & Lyons, 2003). Research surrounding grief in children has broken down the understanding of death into multiple measurable concepts. Hoffman and Strauss (1985) developed a measure to understand early childhood concepts of death with the subconcepts including cessation, inevitability, irreversibility, universality, and causality. When tested with children ages three to seven years of

age, not only did they find the measure reliable, but they also found that children across all ages were able to understand some concepts of death. Children that were older had a stronger cognitive understanding across all subconcepts, but all children were able to grasp the same concepts. It was additionally found that children more quickly associated death understanding with external cessation of movement and bodily functions before internal cessation of dreams and thinking (Hoffman & Strauss, 1985).

Research with children as young as three years of age and as old as ten years of age has continued to validate that children in early childhood developmental ages are able to understand some concepts of death. Research has included both verbal understanding of death and research that has examined understanding of death through art, abstract, and expressive techniques fitting the children's developmental level of language (Childers & Wimmer, 1971; Wong, 2019). It has been found that death education creates a greater conceptual understanding of death. This education includes content on the biological body in connection with being alive and living functions of the body, concepts of death and the meaning behind death, and education on grief and the emotions of death (Lee et al., 2009; Slaughter & Lyons, 2003; Zogza & Papamichael, 2000).

One particularly important study conducted by Kranzler et al. (1990) that supports the use of education and therapeutic interventions found that death understanding was strongly connected to emotions, with different emotions expressed for gender and age differences across the early childhood population. Furthermore, it was found that children that understood their emotions through emotional identification and regulation work were better able to not only understand but process death (Kranzler et al., 1990). Finally, it has been found that the understanding and processing of death in early childhood connects deeply with culture, religion,

systemic values, and any work with grief in this developmental age should be individualized and appropriate to that child's intersectionality of identities as with adults (Lee et al., 2009; Slaughter & Lyons, 2003; Wong, 2019).

All of this research supports the concept that children, even below the age of five, are able to understand death and could benefit from grief work and counseling to developmentally process the grief they are experiencing. While this research supports the developmentally appropriate work of grief with children in early childhood, it is important to note that this body of research primarily resides within the fields of education and medicine to support educational measures for the early childhood classroom or hospital setting. Continued research must be conducted within the counseling and mental health fields to better understand how counselors can not only work with this developmental age but help these children and families process grief and understand death.

Early Childhood Experiences of Grief

Death is a reality of life, and it is also a reality of childhood. As exposure to instances of death through media has increased, so has the knowledge of death in early childhood. It cannot be ignored that children often have some encounter with death even before they reach a developmental age where the concept and permanence of death are easily understandable (Aspinall, 1996; Biank & Werner-Lin, 2011). Exposure to death can be significant for children whether the death occurs to someone known or unknown, family, friend, or animal. While we have attempted to normalize grief and identify models of how individuals move through grief, it is important to acknowledge that experiences with death and grief are highly individualized, mainly due to the meaning associated with that loss (Breen & O'Connor, 2007). All exposures to death in early childhood should be taken seriously by the adults surrounding the child and

processed with the same care and communication for each child that has been exposed to the talk of death (Kaufman & Kaufman, 2006). Kaufman and Kaufman (2006) helped establish that for children in the fast-paced development of early childhood, death as a concept and reality of the loss must be explained in clear and educational language with the space to express and process emotional reactions to both the death and growing understanding of what that death means. However, this case analysis focused on one child, age 7, and the application of these findings remains unstudied in early childhood developmental ranges (Kaufman & Kaufman, 2006).

Grief Theory

At this time, there are no known evidence-based treatments or theories of grief work for young children, and especially children in the early childhood age range. What is available through the literature are several conceptual pieces, books, and chapters that focus on activities, lessons, or advice primarily for the parent or educator encountering grief with their young child. In addition to the literature available around grief in early childhood, there is one preliminary analysis that has begun to explore the phenomenon of learning to grieve and the tasks involved for young children (Brinkmann, 2020).

In considering the literature on education and specific activities for grief in young children, one foundational article exists for children three and younger. In their research, Norris-Shortle, Young, and Williams (1993) discuss the realities of a child three and under facing and understanding the death of a young one. The authors discuss the continued relationship with the lost loved one to avoid a sense of abandonment out of confusion from a child of that developmental age. It is also suggested to avoid any euphemism or confusing language around death as this developmental age struggles to understand the finality and permanence of death (Norris-Shortle et al., 1993). Literature that focuses on older children, ages three to ten, offers the

same information on the importance of continued attachment and relationships with the person or animal lost. Additionally, the majority of the conceptual articles available offer activities using expressive techniques and play to assist the child in remembering and connecting with the loved one, understanding the concepts of death more thoroughly, and expressing primary and secondary emotions related to grief at an appropriate developmental level (Lehman et al., 2001; Wass, 1991; Wheeler, 2021; Willis, 2002).

The activities that are offered in the literature often involve standalone activities and highlight remembrance and alternatives to holiday activities in a group or school setting for children that have lost a loved one (Lehmann et al., 2001). It must be emphasized, however, that this literature is almost entirely conceptual or involves retroactive case studies as research around counselors and work with this population is almost entirely unavailable. It is also important to note that the literature around grief work and techniques in this age range also highlights children in early childhood as forgotten grievers own (Griffith, 2003; Liatsos, 2003). This research points to the incorrect belief that children either couldn't understand death or did not need to go through a grieving process as a reason their grief went unacknowledged, and they were left in silence as they processed the loss on their own (Griffith, 2003; Liatsos, 2003).

In the research begun by Brinkmann (2020), a preliminary analysis of the normative phenomenon of childhood grief is examined through retroactive experiences of grief in childhood. The grief accounts examined range from ages seven to fourteen, and the research offers three themes for the analysis of the accounts. First, initial encounters with death and grief in childhood don't just involve the dead and the bereaved; there is scaffolding, learning, and attachment in the processing that must involve outside sources in order to learn what to do with the emotions. Second, the accounts have a theme of confusion not just around the concepts of

death but also what to do with the grief. Third, grief is often not a pure emotion, and the accounts often involve several emotions including anger, guilt, and shame (Brinkmann, 2020). This initial research into creating an understanding of the phenomenon of grief in childhood reinforces what is known from other helping felids and emphasizes the need for a better understanding and continued research around how counselors can effectively work with young children in grief.

Attachment and the Grief Process

Alongside the communication and social scaffolding that helps a child understand the loss that has taken place, counselors must also acknowledge the role of attachment in the grief process. Existing grief theories that address the grief process in childhood years highlight the grief process as one of the entire family system that must take place together to create appropriate meaning making and cultural value within the understanding of the death (Shapiro, 2001). Not only is a remembrance and continued attachment to the loved one lost important for remembrance and meaning making, but a strong attachment to the remaining caregiver becomes vital to the processing of grief and social learning that must occur in the early childhood developmental years (Field, 2006; Ippen et al., 2014; Shapiro, 2008). The involvement of the living caregiver or other important members of the family system not only provides a social scaffolding that is consistent with family and cultural norms, but this involvement strengthens attachment with remaining caregivers, which has been proven to lead to a reduction in negative mental health outcomes for children (Ippen et al., 2014; Shapiro et al., 2014)

Additionally, communication around remembrance and continued connection with the person lost can benefit children as they continue to grow and emotionally develop in the absence of that figure. This connection allows for the continued understanding of death while maintaining a sense of connection and belonging with the individual that was lost (Karydi, 2018). Especially

in the case of parental or familial losses, children that are able to talk about memories, hear stories, and maintain a connection through the close and supportive relationships of adults around them are able to master the grief tasks to continually process their bereavement at new developmental stages (Biank & Werner-Lin, 2011). This task of educating and supporting falls primarily on the adults in the child's life, and it is necessary for the adults to maintain clear and open communication around death and bereavement with children to build strong attachment and resilience needed to avoid significant risk factors (Brinkmann, 2020; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011; Shapiro et al., 2014).

When a young child experiences a significant loss of a family member, close friend, or even family pet, they not only experience the typical tasks of grief that adults experience, but they are also thrown into these tasks during a period of rapid development. Early childhood is a time in the lifespan when cognitive and emotional processes are being learned and mastered quickly, but an unexpected life change, like bereavement, has the potential to disrupt typical development. A child that experiences loss at a time when they are not emotionally or cognitively developed enough to understand the concept of death, may react in substantial emotional and behavioral ways to the loss and reminders of the loss (Biank & Werner – Lin, 2011; Brinkmann, 2020; Karydi, 2018; Kaufman & Kaufman, 2006; Kranzler et al., 1990; Shultz, 1999).

Unresolved Grief

Research focused on grief and death in early childhood is largely conducted with individuals that experience the phenomenon and the impacts in adolescents or adulthood (Brinkmann, 2020). The gap in time between the event and the data collected has indicated numerous negative impacts of experiencing a loss in early childhood, particularly with an

attachment figure or other primary caregiver in a child's life. Current literature communicates a multitude of negative outcomes individuals face after a loss in early childhood, whether it has been treated or not. Children who experience a loss show poorer grades in school, lower graduation rates, and more behavioral problems are reported in the classroom (Berg et al., 2014; Cohen et al., 2002; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011). Individuals that experienced a loss in early childhood are also more likely to develop a diagnosable psychological disorder, show higher rates of depression and anxiety, and are more likely to experience suicidal ideation and engage in non-suicidal self-harming behaviors (Berg et al., 2016; Carr et al., 2020; Clarke et al., 2013). Furthermore, individuals that experience a loss in early childhood report delayed developmental milestones, struggles with emotional regulations, and difficulty forming secure attachments and relationships in later childhood into adulthood (Cohen et al., 2002). Individuals that experience loss in early childhood are impacted by the loss and bereavement process across their entire lifespan (Brinkmann, 2020; Crockatt, 2006; Ferow, 2019). While the literature is clear on the multiple negative impacts unresolved grief can lead to, there is still a gap in the literature informing counselors how to treat individuals in early childhood to prevent these potential negative outcomes (Brinkmann, 2020).

Counselors and Early Childhood Clients

There is evidence to support that counselors working with children in early childhood developmental years can be effective (Dillman et al., 2021; Koivunen et al., 2017; Lemberger-Truelove et al., 2018; Lieberman & Knorr, 2007). However, it cannot be ignored that the majority of the research around mental health and emotional needs of zero to five year olds are conducted in and applied to educational or medical settings. There is support for mental health training and education for teachers in early childhood educational settings (Boyer, 2016; Davis et

al., 2020; Koivunen et al., 2017). However, counselors working with this age group in any capacity have largely been under-researched. If children within that developmental age are referred to counseling services, they are often referred for a significant trauma or traumas resulting in significant changes in behavior or are receiving counseling services through a partnership between researchers and their educational or childcare settings (Dillman et al., 2021; Lemberger-Truelove et al., 2018; Lieberman & Knorr, 2007; Ryan et al., 2017).

Counselor Self-Efficacy

When it comes to counselor training and working with grief and bereavement, research shows that counselors do not feel adequately trained in specific skills and techniques to work with children and grief in the counseling room (Breen, 2010; Dunphy & Schniering, 2009; Hunt, 2007; Ober et al., 2012; Shapiro & Charest, 2020). Beyond a lack of research on counselors and working with grief and bereavement, counselors working with children of any age and grief is even more limited (Blueford et al., 2021; Shapiro & Charest, 2020). Given the lack of research concerning counselors working with clients in early childhood, a broader understanding of counselors working with children and grief, in general, was examined. First, when it came to grief work specifically, Bat-Or and Garti (2019) were some of the first researchers to examine practitioners' experiences of treatment with bereaved clients. The researchers examined the use of art therapy techniques from the perspective of eight art therapists in Israel but noted that the therapist working across child, adolescents, and adult populations limited the phenomenological information gathered. The researchers offered the focus on therapists' experiences with specific populations as an area of further research (Bat-Or & Garti, 2019).

In the only currently published research that looked specifically at practitioner selfefficacy related to work with children and families, Shapiro and Charest (2020) found that practitioners felt the greatest self-efficacy when they were trained in evidence-based treatments (EBT) and working in supportive environments. Additionally, they found that practitioners that were licensed, primarily counselors and social workers, felt greater self-efficacy with training and practice compared to laypersons working in settings with these populations (Shapiro & Charest, 2020). A specific limitation of this study was the measures for self-efficacy were made to measure self-efficacy of EBTs only, therefore any research in areas that do not have current EBTs cannot be explored for self-efficacy. This helps explain the gap in research on self-efficacy around grief in early childhood as there are yet to be any established theories or EBTs to address grief with this population.

Furthermore, as noted in the research, stigma around talking about death with children and seeking mental health services, in general, has significantly limited the research (Koivunen et al., 2017). Many of the existing studies focusing on mental health services and grief in childhood have been conducted at bereavement camps, with research conducted via observation of group therapy activities. Current literature points to the difficulty of studying children and stigma around talking about children and death as a reason for a significant lack of research (Buckner & Norris, 2013; Clute, 2017; Salinas, 2021). While the professional organization and the training process for counselors specialized in working with clients in early childhood continues to grow, there is a significant lack of resources, training, policy, and support for mental health services within the early childhood age ranges (Buss et al., 2015; Nelson & Mann, 2011; Waliski et al., 2012). This research will not only explore the gaps in research and practical application of grief work with ages zero to five, but the research will further identify experiences of counselors working within the emerging field of infant and early childhood mental health to support needed growth and identification of effective counseling practices with this population.

Definition of Terms

Throughout the current literature on counseling children and grief work, many terms are used across a variety of contexts. In this study, the follow key terms have been identified: *Early Childhood:* the developmental stage occurring from birth to five-years-old (Field, 2006; Ippen et al., 2014; Lieberman & Knorr, 2007; Shapiro, 2008) *Grief:* the process of mourning a significant loss by death (Shapiro, 2001; Salinas, 2021) *Counseling:* the work between a client and clinician with an educational background in counseling and a professional counseling license appropriate for their state (Blueford et al., 2021; Giordano et al., 2021; Ober et al., 2012)

Statement of the Problem

Current literature reflects the ways experiencing a death in early childhood can impact an individual throughout their development and across the entire lifespan. Literature indicates that unresolved childhood grief is particularly harmful as the child continues to develop emotionally, socially, and intellectually. All areas of development are impacted by not only the death but the lack of appropriate bereavement for the loss (Berg et al., 2014; Berg et al., 2016; Carr et al., 2020; Cohen et al., 2002; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011; Crockatt, 2006; Ferow, 2019). However, recent literature indicates the importance of children, even those in early childhood, completing a grieving process like older children, adolescents, and adults are expected to after a death.

Therefore, it is important that counselors understand how to best work with grieving clients in early childhood to prevent unresolved grief or lifelong negative impacts. (Brinkmann, 2020; Ferow, 2019).

Importance of Study

Counselors working with children in early childhood must be prepared to talk about and treat grief related to death in early childhood. While the literature on what happens if this process is not completed appropriately is abundant, there is a significant lack of research on the language and techniques mental health professionals can use with both a child and caregiver to help the child understand the death and complete a developmentally appropriate grief process. Better understanding the experiences of counselors that work with this population and grief will help the literature grow to include the techniques, language, and lived experiences within the counseling room that can create an appropriate and effective grief process for children in the early childhood age range.

Purpose of Study

It has been pointed out that more research beyond quantitative work centered around predominantly white, adult, North American populations is particularly important to expanding the literature and understanding of grief as a highly individualized process and practice (Bat-Or & Garti, 2019; Breen & O'Connor, 2007). Counselors do not feel prepared to work with children in early childhood and grief. The research consistently focuses on retroactive studies and does not focus on early childhood, which is vital to understand in order to inform counselors of best practices (Breen, 2010; Dunphy & Schniering, 2009; Hunt, 2007; Ober et al., 2012; Shapiro & Charest, 2020). This research study aimed to explore the experiences of counselors working with clients in early childhood, and particularly the work of assisting children in navigating the grief processes at an early developmental age. The primary research question of this study was: What are the experiences of counselors around discussing death loss with children ages 0-5? In order to best capture the essence of the experience in this under researched population and topic, a semi-structure interview protocol was created in the traditions of transcendental phenomenology

(Creswell, 2014; Giordano et al., 2021; Moustakas, 1994). The questions created aimed to capture the experiences of these licensed counselors as well as the context or situations that influence their work with grief in early childhood.

Chapter 2: Research Methods

Description and Rationale for Qualitative Design

This research study explores the experiences of counselors who have experiences in grief work with clients in early childhood. The research aimed to better understand their experiences of creating language, engaging in communication, and gathering resources used to help those clients effectively at their developmental level. There is a clear need for further research into the practices of counselors working with clients in the early childhood age range of zero to five (Brinkmann, 2020; Ippen et al., 2014; Shapiro, 2008). Due to the small size of the field and lack of previous research into grief work with this age range, we must first understand what is being experienced by counselors working with these fields and how they are experiencing this work. This in-depth understanding of lived experiences of the counselors currently working in the field aligns with qualitative research designs and specifically phenomenology (Creswell, 2014; Giorgi, 2009).

Phenomenology

Within qualitative research, phenomenology looks to understand a particular phenomenon within the lived experience of participants (Creswell, 2014). The participants that have personally experienced the topic of inquiry are able to provide rich data of their own perceptions that, when combined with the experiences of others, provides an understanding and creates some meaning of the lived phenomena (Moustakas, 1994). Phenomenology was the most appropriate approach for this research as it did not aim to understand cause and effect but rather to gather an in-depth understanding of the experiences of counselors working with grief in the early childhood populations. Current literature has not explored the experiences of counselors that have worked with clients effectively in this population and given the small size of the field

and those trained within it, gathering the lived experiences of those working within the field and searching for more universal themes within their lived experiences provided a foundation for further research and effective practice being introduced to the field. As the phenomenological approach attempts to explore the lived experiences of a specific group and identify greater themes within the data gathered, this was the best approach to begin understanding this part of the counseling field (Creswell, 2014; Creswell, 2017; Moustakas, 1994).

Transcendental Phenomenology

Following the original works of Husserl (1931), transcendental phenomenology aims to push aside any preconceived notions or ideas around the data collection and examine the commonalities and universal experiences of the lived experiences. Unlike interpretive phenomenology, that looks to find meaning or examine contextual factors of the experiences analyzed, this approach attempts to find the themes and commonalities to understand a lesserknown part of an experience without any additional layers of interpretation or application of existing literature to the experiences. Transcendental phenomenology looks to find the essence of a new or lesser-known experience without biases or preconceived ideas clouding the understanding of the experience (Matua & Van Der Wal, 2015; Moustakas, 1994). This approach to phenomenology aligned with the gap left by the literature regarding counselors' work in this specialty area and with this population. As this is a little-known experience in the counseling field, first, we must explore the previous lesser-known part of the counseling experience. This methodology allows the foundational understanding of the lived experiences and commonalities between those experiences to become known for further research to build upon it. The approach described also aligns with the researchers' paradigmatic commitments in order to create

knowledge through the participants' own language, expressions, and through their own lens of meaning-making (Creswell, 2014; Moustakas, 1994).

Paradigmatic Commitments

In any qualitative research, it is important for the validity of the inquiry to establish and understand the researcher's paradigmatic commitments (Tracy, 2010). The researcher's epistemological view is social constructivist, meaning the researcher believes that knowledge is co-produced through the understanding of participants' experiences gathered within the communication that takes place in the semi-structured interview process (Creswell, 2014; Creswell, 2017). Both participant and researcher are active participants in the creating and recording of knowledge to be presented to the reader. The researcher also holds the ontology that the participant is the expert and holder of the phenomenon of their experience. Knowledge gathered from that experience for the purposes of this inquiry was co-created in the interview process, and the participants had the chance to check that the research was presenting he cocreated knowledge effectively to audiences. Finally, the researcher's axiology in approaching this inquiry was that there is value in understanding the lived experiences of counselors working with clients in early childhood who experience grief (Creswell 2017). The co-created meaning and understanding created through this phenomenological inquiry may help to inform practice, education, and allow for the best service to clients.

Epoché

In alignment with both the researcher's paradigmatic commitments and the tradition of transcendental phenomenology, the data came solely from the participants lived experiences, and the researcher was tasked with setting aside their previous knowledge, personal experiences, and preconceived judgments via epoché or bracketing (Giorgi et al., 2017; Moustakas, 1994). From

the social constructivist framework, trust and knowledge are co-created and cannot happen entirely in a vacuum, so the importance of credibility and trustworthiness becomes more important to the research outcomes produced by it (Tracy, 2010). To best achieve epoché, the researcher engaged in several practices to ensure rigorous methods of ensuring trustworthiness and credibility of findings (Creswell, 2014; Tracy, 2010). Following the guidelines presented in Tracy's (2010) "big-tent" criteria, the researcher started with engaging in relexify, or the exploration of personal beliefs, biases, and inclinations prior to the research process and maintained reflexive practice through reflexive journaling to understand and remove subjective biases that might interfere with the collection and analysis of data (Berg, 2012). In addition to the reflexive journal to understand reflections and personal reactions throughout the process, the researcher maintained a separate audit trail throughout the project to log research decisions and activities (Creswell, 2014).

In addition to these personal logs and internal checkpoints throughout the research process, the researcher used external checkpoints to maintain a rigorous commitment to trustworthiness as well. First, the researcher utilized triangulations, or the use of multiple vantage points, reviewers, or methods to support the validity of findings in qualitative inquiry (Creswell, 2014; Patton, 1990). The researcher selected a peer auditor that was familiar with the field of counseling, grief work, and the qualitative traditions of the research to serve as an external auditor of research decisions, interpretations, and ability to engage in bracketing work.

Finally, as this research focused heavily on the exploration of a previously under researched experience in the counseling field with the intention of creating knowledge through the participants' language and personal experiences with the phenomenon, the researcher engaged in both thick description and member-checking to ensure participants voices and

experiences were portrayed correctly through their language and lens. The use of thick description, or the detailed presentation of not just words but context and co-created knowledge to the audience, allowed the participants' voices and experiences to be more accurately portrayed to an audience. This thick description included descriptions of the interview and interpretation process to help the audience experience emotions, reactions, and greater context for the reader (Schwandt, 2015). Member-checking occurred at the end of the data analysis process in order to ensure that the researcher's personal bias, despite best efforts to bracket, had not misinterpreted the experiences of the participants. The presentation of data, use of thick description, and themes created from the participants was made available to all participants prior to publication, so the researcher was able to present the data gathered as accurately as possible to the experience of the participants selected.

Reflexivity Statement

I approached this study as an Associate Licensed Therapist that has received certification and training in trauma-focused therapies, including an evidence-based treatment for trauma ages zero to five called Child Parent Psychotherapy (CPP). In addition, I am currently engaged in coursework towards a certificate in Infant and Early Childhood Mental Health Counseling that will allow me to pursue endorsement as a practitioner and supervisor within this field upon completion. Given my clinical background, I must recognize that I shared experiences with many of the participants involved in this study, and all measures of epoché were vital to the work completed. This professional positionality, while providing closeness to the participants and a need for additional rigor in reflexivity, also drives me to not only build the foundational research through understanding these experiences but to continue to fill gaps in research around experiences of counselors working within the field of infant and early childhood mental health.

More evidence-based understanding and treatment for children within the zero to five age range is needed including and how we use this research to better inform counselor training in education programs and in the field.

Procedures

Participant Selection

Participants were identified through purposeful sampling to fit the criteria of a licensed counselor that works with children within the early childhood developmental years (0-5 years old) that have experienced grief and death (Patton, 1990). This study aimed to gather insight from licensed counselors with experiences working with grief and death in early childhood. The study explored the phenomenon of speaking with children about their experiences with grief and the procedures they may use to help clients in early childhood understand and cope with bereavement in a healthy way. Participants met the following criteria: (1) Age 18 or older; (2) currently working in a clinical setting provided professional counseling services to clients; (3) holds a professional license in counseling and at least two years of experience; (4) as a part of counseling work, working with children in early childhood (0 to 5) that have experienced grief or death; and (5) willing to participate in an audio-recorded interview of data collection purposes.

Participant Recruitment

This research utilized purposeful sampling of licensed counselors that have experience counseling clients in early childhood development and work with issues of grief within that population. This purposeful sampling allowed for the selection of participants that could provide rich data that led to saturation and a greater understanding of the phenomenon examined by the inquiry (Patton, 1990). Furthermore, this research used snowball sampling to both recruit from an initial sample of individuals that met the criteria of the proposed population and forwarded

invitations and recruitment materials to other potential participants that met the same criteria. The snowballing method not only served to build on the participants involved in the interview process to reach saturation but snowballing within research serves the purpose of merging groups within the greater population that have naturally grouped together over a common interest or bond. In the case of this research, snowballing served to identify an initial group of qualified and respected counselors that met the proposed criteria and identified further counselors that were respected or connected professionals ensuring an information-rich sampling (Noy, 2008).

Sampling began with contacts within hospice, grief centers, and other induvial and group practices that specialize in grief counseling. Additionally, listservs and professional organization pages for specialty training and certification in trauma or closely related fields of counseling were used to recruit and invite participants to the study. Recruitment occurred through email and text posts with IRB approved material sent out nationwide.

Data Collection

Following approval from the Auburn University Institution Review Board (IRB) and identification of participants that met the established criteria through a screening and demographic survey (Appendix C), data was collected through a semi-structured interview process lasting approximately 45 to 60 minutes. The process of creating the semi-structured interview protocol (Appendix D) followed transcendental phenomenology traditions of identifying questions that would lead to a rich discussion of experiences and illuminate the phenomena. The questions created were grounded in Vygotsky's (1934, 1962, 1978) social learning theory as an understand of how these experiences are driven by the developmental age being researched. A total of 11 questions and subquestions were created to best elicit the essence of the experiences of licensed counselors in their work with grief and early childhood (Creswell,

2014; Giordano et al., 2021; Moustakas, 1994). The questions in the interview protocol were written by the researcher to better understand multiple parts of the experience working with grief in early childhood, and aim to explore the primary research question of this study is: What are the experiences of counselors around discussing death loss with children ages 0-5? All questions were written and examined for bias or leading of participants. Data was collected in face-to-face interviews conducted via Zoom. All interviews were audio recorded and transcribed verbatim by the researcher.

Participants completed a screening and demographic survey (Appendix C) that was stored on a password-protected computer and remained separate from recording transcriptions at all times, so data collected remained de-identified. As a part of the interview protocol, participants were given informed consent in the introduction and given an information letter (Appendix B) with details of the IRB approval, confidentiality, and ability to withdraw data before de-identification. Participants were given the option to select their own pseudonyms. The goal of most qualitative research is to reach saturation, the point at which no new themes develop, so determining a sample size prior to analysis was difficult to determine and potentially undermines the theoretical foundations of the phenomenological inquiry (Sim et al., 2018; Schwandt, 2015). However, for the purposes of this inquiry, and with respect to the transcendental phenomenological inquiry and snowballing methods used, the researcher strived to collect a minimum of 10 interviews with counselors in the field (Giorgi, 2009; Noy, 2008). In total, nine counselors were interviewed. In order to better ensure saturation, an incentive was provided to participants that complete all portions of the interview process.

Data Analysis

Data collected from recorded interviews was transcribed and de-identified prior to the beginning of data analysis for each interview. Data was coded inductively to allow themes to emerge from within the lived experiences and communication of those experiences to the researcher, and aligning with the lack of current theory or research on this phenomenon, analysis was conducted from a top-down approach (Creswell, 2014; Schwandt, 2015). While the researcher hoped to bracket preconceived notions or biases, the researcher was grounded by Vygotsky's (1934, 1962, 1978) social learning theory as an understanding of the developmental age being researched. In accordance with the transcendental phenomenological research design, Moustakas (1994) offers a set of procedures for effective data analysis. The first stage of data analysis began with the identification of significant statements in the interview transcripts and the generation of themes within the participants' language (Creswell, 2014; Moustakas, 1994). These significant statements were organized into groups with thematic similarities to both organize the data into clusters, begin to identify repetition and shared experiences, and identify the most salient themes from the data (Creswell, 2014; Moustakas, 1994). These descriptions were used to develop the structure of the phenomenon and includes the rich description of language and context of experiences in phenomenological reduction (Moustakas, 1994). Throughout each pass of data analysis and coding of themes, the researcher met regularly with the peer auditor to examine any biases and issues of reflexivity that arose as a part of the coding process.

Once data was coded, themes emerged, and the themes and experiences were identified for the commonalities and significant statements that are universal, creating the structural descriptions of the "how" of the phenomenon could begin. This process took place through imaginative variation and identification of the essential essences of the phenomenon (Husserl,

1931, Moustakas, 1994). This process occurred through understanding the individual and group structural description of how the phenomenon occurs and the greater context of the experiences described by participants. At this stage, the researcher utilized the data and themes that emerged to search for universal structures of the phenomenon and results in a written understanding of how the phenomenon exists and how the participants have lived experiences within the phenomenon being examined (Moustakas, 1994). At the completion of all inductive coding, the themes, statements, structures, and researcher understanding of the phenomenon were offered to participants for a final member-check to understand if the lived experiences of participants was accurately reflected in the themes and universal structures identified by the research (Creswell, 2014).

Chapter 3: Findings

Participant Descriptions

During this research, nine licensed professional counselors completed interviews about their experiences working with clients in early childhood, specifically addressing their experiences with clients in the zero to five age range who had experienced a death loss. These participants were located across the United States and had a variety of training backgrounds and experiences. The following is a brief description of each participant, including their clinical background and experiences identified during their interview. In addition, Table 1 (Participant Demographics) is included with further information on each participant.

Natalie is a 50-year-old Hispanic/Latinx female with 24 years of practice as a professional counselor and infant mental health consultant. She has experiences in community mental health, counselor education, and private practice as a part of her infant mental health work.

Samantha is a 39-year-old White/Caucasian female that practices as a licensed professional counselor, certified thanatologist, and infant mental health mentor. She specializes in working with children with trauma, grief, loss, and anxiety in an outpatient setting for the last 15 years.

Rebecca is a 60-year-old White/Caucasian female who holds a professional counseling license in two states at the time of her interview. Rebecca has a background in inpatient and outpatient settings but currently works in a hospital with group and individual counseling for early childhood clients that have lost a parent or caregiver. Rebecca reports a high rate of drug use, violent death, and foster care involvement with the majority of her clients.

Danielle is a, 34-year-old White/Caucasian female, licensed professional counselor and board-certified art therapist. Danielle has past experience working with hospice care but currently works in private practice. She has worked exclusively with grief within the early childhood population and estimates that working over 50 total cases within this population.

Francis is a 34-year-old Hispanic/Latinx male that holds a professional counseling license in two states. He primarily works in private practice with previous clinical experiences in an acute hospital and residential treatment facility setting. He has worked with 12 clients in the early childhood age range, with ten of those experiencing a death loss.

Luna is a 59-year-old Hispanic/Latinx female currently working in a mental health agency setting within a home visiting early intervention program. Luna specializes in working within the early childhood age range with trauma, behavioral issues, and family counseling.

Tasha is a 40-year-old White/Caucasian female working in private practice as a licensed professional counselor and board-certified registered art therapist. She also currently serves on the board for a nonprofit specializing in helping grieving children. She estimates that she has worked with over 100 children in early childhood, with at least 30 cases involving a death loss.

Amelia is a 42-year-old White/Caucasian female working in community behavioral health as an outpatient and home visiting clinician for rural and indigenous populations. She has received training and certifications in various evidence-based treatments, including child parent psychotherapy, trauma-focused play therapy, child-centered play therapy, for which she received her early childhood mental health endorsement.

Allison is a 40-year-old White/Caucasian female licensed professional counselor working in private practice at the time of her interview. After beginning her career in an agency specializing in children's grief work in group and camp settings, Allison works primarily with

grief. Allison works primarily with children and families in a community with a largely poor and indigenous population.

Table 1Participant Demographics

Pseudonym	Age	Gender	Race/ Ethnicity	Years of Practice	License(s)/ Certificate(s)	Current Work Setting	Number of Early Childhood Clients	Number of those clients with a death loss
Natalie	50	Female	Hispanic/ Latinx	24	PCPC, IMHC	Counseling Center	Over 400	40%
Samantha	39	Female	White/ Caucasian	15	LPC, CT, IMH-E	Outpatient	Hundreds	25%
Rebecca	60	Female	White/ Caucasian	25	LMHC, LPCC	Clinical Hospital	Hundreds	Dozens
Danielle	34	Female	White/ Caucasian	12	LPC, ART-BC	Private Practice	Over 50	All
Francis	34	Male	Hispanic/ Latinx	9	LPC	Hospital & Private Practice	12	10
Luna	59	Female	Hispanic/ Latinx	6	LMHC	Agency	50	7
Tasha	40	Female	White/ Caucasian	15	LPC, ART-BC	Private Practice	Over 100	30
Amelia	42	Female	White/ Caucasian	14	LPC-S, MAC, CDC 1, ECMH-E(R)	Community Behavioral Health	24+	5
Allison	40	Female	White/ Caucasian	7	LPC	Private Practice	20+	7

Themes

Each of the counselors selected to participate in this study completed an interview lasting between 30 to 60 minutes with questions aimed to capture the experiences of these licensed

counselors and the context or situations that influence their work with grief in early childhood. The interviews conducted and data analysis were completed to answer the primary research question of this study: What are the experiences of counselors around discussing death loss with children ages 0-5? The coding, subthemes, and themes identified from the transcriptions, interview notes, and researcher's personal logs were discussed and verified with the peer auditor throughout the coding process, and with participants, once final themes emerged (Creswell, 2014; Moustakas, 1994; Patton, 1990). Through the completed inductive coding process, five themes emerged to understand the essence of these counselors' experiences working with clients in early childhood who have experienced a death loss. The five identified themes are: (1) Layered Grief and Dyadic Work, (2) Death Discomfort, (3) Sculpting Developmental Understanding, (4) "Sitting in the Fire/Rain," and (5) Weight of the Work.

Layered Grief and Dyadic Work

The first theme that emerged from the data was the idea that in these cases, even when the identified client is a young child, most clinicians are working within a system with layers of grief and focusing on dyadic work with the remaining caregiver(s). This process can prove to be both difficult and rewarding in working with an entire family unit experiencing this grief together. Luna specifically called this "parallel grief" in her interview identifying the challenges of not only working with the child that is experiencing grief, but an entire family unit. Similarly, Amelia acknowledged in discussing the challenges in her work that when it came to the entire family grief, "the parent's ability to hold space for the child's experience really has made a big difference in how we how we actually engage in in the therapy process." Even in situations where the child client is placed in foster care, without a direct familial connection to the death loss, Rebecca experienced similar experiences in the counseling room. For example, in

describing a session where she, a foster mother, and a case worker were trying to tell a child their mother died, she described the foster mom "jumping in" and exclaiming, "your mommy went to Jesus." She further detailed:

Obviously, I think this foster mom was really uncomfortable with her own whatever, she wasn't willing to let the process happen. And I think in that situation, I could have done a better job with the worker and the mom, or foster mom, and said "hey this is going to take some time you know, like, let us have our process." But I didn't anticipate she was going to be so uncomfortable.

This similar understanding of the other adults in the counseling space being able to handle the work with the child was described by eight of the nine participants using words like "activation" by Amelia, "regulation" and "co-regulation" by Natalie, and "stress management" by Danielle all to describe the management of not only the child's grief and emotions but also the caregiver(s) and parent(s) in the room experiencing their own process.

Despite the challenges in working with multiple grief processes in the counseling room, all participants agreed that some involvement with the caregivers was necessary for this age range. Samantha stated that "attachment really lends itself to grief and loss work" with all nine participants suggesting that "building relationship," "securing attachment," or making sure an adult "understood" the child was essential to "safety" and "healing." Natalie points out that for her, "it's important for parents and for kids to know that parents are witnessing, at minimum. Sometimes it's more work than other times to help the parent tolerate those intense feelings." She recalled one of the first times she encountered a reaction for a caregiver in session. She was working with an 18-month-old whose mother was murdered, and she remained alone with the

body for one to two days. She was placed in her maternal aunt's custody. Natalie described the following about the start of treatment:

She would play out the abuse and she started playing out what we are pretty sure was sexual abuse. I would look at the aunt to kind of check and see how she was doing, or to pull her into the play, and the aunt was asleep in the chair. And it confused the bejesus out of me. And then my supervisor at the time was like 'she's checked out, she can't handle this, she's checked out.'

This type of disengagement described by Natalie was common across all participants with an acknowledgment that being unable to manage this led to concerns for treatment progression. Amelia described in session, when parents could not tolerate watching the play or hearing the narrative, that the child would begin "caretaking for the parents." Luna described a mother struggling to even bring the child to treatment. When discussing this difficulty in treatment, Luna stated, "she missed a lot of appointments and again she's having her parallel grief going on." Again, describing the parallel grief and the complicated emotions this can cause, Luna described a case where a grandmother took in her daughter's children after her unexpected death. She described one session where the grandmother became frustrated with the children's behavior:

Grandmother said "you don't know how lucky, you are, that I took you. Like don't feel sorry for yourself" and... It can, it can be tough, because you know, like in that case the grandmother was handling trying to manage her own grief. You know she lost her child too, you know.

The counselors who experienced these moments described trying to pay more attention in the room and provide psychoeducation and make plans to better prepare the caregivers for the work.

Allison describes, before starting any intervention, "I would like talk about it with the caregiver first. So that we, we had a plan because you know, it can be dysregulating for them to if they don't know what to expect." Danielle discussed extensively how her work starts with preparing the parent and continued psychoeducation for them throughout the process because:

And it is tolerating those questions and being able to use that language over and over and over and over again, because it obviously just comes up so many times. And I think that can be really hard and triggering for parents too. Because they're just making dinner, and you know, for once not falling apart and then all of a sudden their kids asking you know "Can Daddy throw the football with me later?"

She also goes on to describe creating community and finding support for the caregiver:

Especially if a spouse has just died, and now suddenly everything is on you. You've got to figure out how to pay the bills. You know, take care of whatever and still be this you know reservoir of peace and patience, for your child when they need something. Like that's not going to happen, so I will often yeah kind of talk about who are your people.

Many of the counselors described preparing parents for what will happen in session and what could happen outside of session. This became particularly important within this layered grief as Francis described the inability to recognize the difference in grief processes as "the trap," and Tasha stated, "I've had a family member of a client who expected their grief journey to be the exact same." Education for the parents on what is developmentally expected at this age and what they could see from their child becomes crucial within this layered grief. Danielle, Tashsa, and Luna all described experiences of the child being "in and out" of the grief, which caregivers don't always expect. It became an imperative to help the caregiver understand that the child might not react with only expected emotions of grief like being upset, sad, or angry, and even if

the child did experience these emotions, they might move between a variety of emotions quickly. Additionally, preparing caregivers that things might feel "better" for the child. Tasha points out to parents that for a child, "life is a little bit easier, the parents were home more," and sometimes the child is "more worried about what's for dinner." Danielle further explained:

Especially if there's been an illness, and my background is mostly in hospice where there's been an illness, we talked about how the crisis is often. kind of over when the person dies. Because there's not hospice coming in and out of their house, there's not hospitalizations, there's not this waking up in the middle of the night panic, I don't know who's going to pick you up from school, I have to go to this appointment.

Tasha hoped in her work to help parents understand the developmentally appropriate way that children in this age group react:

Understand that if they come across like egocentric, or like they're you know they're not concerned, and they're not thinking about the death. Like they might be like okay dad died, but where's my pizza you know, and so understanding that's totally normal. That they're thinking about how this impacts their day, and how can they still see their friends tomorrow, and you know how it impacts their current moment really. And that it might seem like they're not thoughtful but it's this developmentally appropriate.

These "traditionally positive reactions" can confuse the adults experiencing different emotions in their grief process. Amelia and Tasha both use a "before, during, and after intervention" to help understand the child's process and demonstrate these reactions to caregivers so they can understand the child's reactions as well.

Danielle also describes doing a lot of prep work with caregivers around development regression and behavior "I want to point out the developmental regression piece that we often

see. It also is hugely, I think, stressful for parents, especially at this age when there's so much pressure that, you know, hitting milestones" and "I think preparing people, and I mean it's hard. It's like suddenly you're up, you know, washing sheets in the middle of the night on top of everything else that you have to do. I definitely feel like another like loss or another step backwards." Samantha acknowledges in this layered grief process that "the kids are open, the parents can be resistant, and I wish that families would get in earlier right. They wait until they start seeing the behavioral stuff that comes with it." Helping to educate and "normalize," as Danielle states, can help ease this transition for parents.

While this layered aspect of the grief within early childhood work can create difficulties in the counseling space, all nine participants described helping a family collectively as some of the most rewarding parts of their work. Samantha stated by the end of her treatment, she likes to create meaning and shared experiences through games with the entire family. She described her process in making games, "I have a few games that I've specifically made that like kind of do a memory walk. It's like candy land, or you roll the dice, and you go [to] so many spaces, and it has you recall memories when we're working together as a family." When asked what was most rewarding for her, Tasha stated, "helping an entire family heal and remember their loved one and be able to honor the loved one and talk about it in a healthy way I find is very rewarding."

Allison summarized the entire process of working within this layered grief by describing what she found rewarding:

Because the loss can also be like a really isolating experience and so, even though, they're like they're together all the time, because the kids are so little, they're like very far apart.

And you know, seeing them connect with each other and maybe a grieve together instead of separately

Death Discomfort

The second theme that emerged from the data was death discomfort and how this cultural and individual discomfort shows up for the counselors and families working in early childhood. In acknowledging this discomfort in himself and those around him, Francis states, "I think about ways that we look at death as a society and ways that we will like put death in hospitals and graveyards and like we keep them away from us right," and in describing how he acknowledges his own death anxiety in the room, he pointed out "I feel like we all have this thing as humans that kind of put this knee jerk or startle reaction that we get when we talk about death." These same ideas were reflected across all nine participants in the work that they were doing with children in early childhood.

Luna described beginning to work with a new client, and when she first arrived, she found out "they had literally not told him that the mom was dead. They didn't know how, they didn't know if it was the right thing to do, and the poor little kid was kept waiting for mom to come home." Similarly, in Rebecca's work primarily with foster children, she has found the social workers uncomfortable when informing the child of a parent's death. She described, "so my experience has been that a lot of times if the parent has passed away, the workers that are working with them from the state often ask me to tell the child." Danielle explained why she thought this reaction happened so often:

The reason I care about that, and I'm sad and start crying right away, is because I know that they're not going to be here in the future. They're not going to come back. I'm anticipating all of the losses looking into the future. I'm connecting it to other life experiences about how life isn't fair. I'm thinking about my own mortality. I'm in an existential moment. That is not going to happen to my three-year-old. You know her

process is very different in her brain, so people react as though their child is going to, you know, go into this existential spin the way that they are, that you know I would, but they don't. They just, they need the information.

This discomfort around death is not only reserved for the caregivers or other adults in the child's life. Frequently, this can come up within the clinician as well, affecting the work they are trying to do. Natalie described that in the beginning of her work with this population, "I remember feeling a little gun shy about bringing things up and thinking that my timing was wrong or intervention wasn't worded correctly or something like that." Amelia expressed difficulty in working with death and grief after experiencing loss in her personal life:

I noticed in myself that it was such a barrier because I would just freeze, and I couldn't find the words to say. I couldn't even do something as simple as like validate a client experience because I was so paralyzed in my own thought every time it was my own activation every time it came up.

This discomfort with death and the topic of grief goes beyond the individual or personal level. Most of the participants pointed out the cultural nature of this death discomfort. Samantha acknowledges that the grief work she has done has been difficult because "we like to avoid it like the plague, you know." Rebecca also provides insight into why death discomfort exists "I think it's one of those situations, death, where there's such a trend kind of a feeling of out of control, and I think that our culture is so geared for like it's control control control." Luna also acknowledges a cultural piece to death discomfort by saying "I just feel that in this country, we don't do a good job explaining death or accepting death period. Even when you're, you know 50 or 70, much less to children." In order to address this cultural piece of death anxiety, many of the

counselors acknowledged facing it head-on. Danielle described her process with caregivers as the following:

Oh, I also encourage parents to think about their own language and where that comes from. And also their own, I mean really I think about everything right, their own approach to death. How afraid are they at the idea of dying? Is it something that was talked about when they were growing up?

Similarly, Francis described that it is helpful "to actually kind of explore your profile of death anxiety right. A lot of personal work that can actually make you really comfortable in the room." All other participants acknowledged that addressing death discomfort in a culturally appropriate way and exploring the family's values on death was an important part of their process.

This death discomfort is important to acknowledge and address because it often leads to an inability to openly explore grief with young children if the adults are uncomfortable with the topic. Danielle acknowledged a fear of death in adults that we translate to children stating, "so people I think in their fear of not wanting to scare the child create fear or it doesn't need to be there necessarily." She continues on to explain:

I think the instinct for parents, and of course, I'm bringing this back to something clinical, but the instinct for parents is to protect their child. But I think the worldview that this is just maybe the first time they're encountering this, that they are going to experience change and loss and grief the rest of their lives [is helpful]. So helping them kind of see it in that light, and just kind of reframing that this is an opportunity for them to model how they are going to get through hard things in their in their lives

Allison acknowledges that this movement away from death discomfort can be difficult:

Sometimes the kids are ready for more information than the caregiver feels able to provide, and so you know being sensitive to that. But also, like reassuring that it's okay for them to know. And that they need to know. Like they need, they need a real explanation. Like they need facts about what happens, and if they don't have those, then they're going to make up their own story. Which has definitely happened.

Danielle explained that in working through the process:

At some point you're going to have to feel this. You are going to have to just do it. You're going to have to just jump in. It's going to be messy, it's not going to be perfect, but your child doesn't need you to be perfect. They just need to be present.

In the end, Amelia reflected what most of the counselors acknowledged, it's important around death anxiety for everyone involved to "really be able to be mindful of what's my stuff versus their stuff."

Sculpting Developmental Understanding

The third theme that emerged in this research was sculpting developmental understanding. This theme became very important not only because of the developmental age of the clients these counselors' work with but also because of the discussed hesitancies in session and cultural aspect around the first two themes. Repeatedly, the counselors that were interviewed reinforced that understanding, and creating that understanding at a developmentally appropriate level, was imperative to any grief work in early childhood. Rebecca explains this idea well when she stated "you know, my language with a child is really different, in that, I really stick to the nuts and bolts," she continues to explain with specific case examples:

So I prefer to say, you know, 'mommy had a sickness and her body stopped working. It's not a sickness you're going to get' or 'grandpa had a sickness and his body stop working.'

We usually go from more of a mechanical place, at least I do. That the body stopped working. Sometimes you know the body is very, very ill or sick, and there's nothing, you know I always make sure the child knows, that there isn't anything they did."

Samantha explained the way she uses language with this population by stating:

Well, the language is very plain because it's a little, right? So it's death, dead, dying, deceased. Well, you don't even use deceased right, so it's pretty plain that way. Very simple. And I, you know that so that kind of stuff, is where I'm at because I'm not wordy in my work with children, they never understand that, so I will encourage families to do the same.

Danielle agreed with this sentiment that it is "simple, clear, age-appropriate language" and that she works with the parents "providing words like 'death is when a body doesn't work anymore, and it doesn't see, and it doesn't hear, and it doesn't touch. It doesn't feel hurt. It doesn't feel pain.' And really being very concrete, especially when we're just talking about preschoolers so with this age group."

This clear and concrete language becomes vital with this age range because of the "confusion around it and confusion about the foreverness of death," as Tasha put it. Francis also acknowledged specifically that "the concept of permanence or like our mortality pretty much does escape them." Some ways to assist with this understanding of "death as an abstract concept" came in the way of books like *When Dinosaurs Die* suggested by Natalie or in exploring "life cycles around us all the time," as Danielle states it. Similarly, Francis discussed using a book titled *Life Cycles* depicting the birth to death cycle of many living things. Also, Luna suggested a nature walk to look for dead bugs, leaves, or other items to explore the concept of death.

Along with these ideas of clear and concrete language for understanding, many of the participants emphasized that the use of metaphor, euphemism, and other "gentle language" to make death less scary can be confusing for children in this age range. Francis emphasized that he is on the lookout for those phrases that might be confusing for young children at this developmental level when he stated, "I'm really sensitive to like common phrases or pejorative terms like 'passing on' or 'passed.'" Luna provided a case example of why metaphor and euphemism can be difficult to understand when working with grief at this developmental stage. She explained working with a four-year-old and arriving at the home visit in the story below:

He was upset, and I'm like what's going on, and he said "well mommy is getting wet." And I said "what." and he said "mommy's getting wet". And I said "well why are you saying that you," know what, "what makes you say that?" And he said well you know "Daddy told me that mommy's up in the sky. And now it's raining, so mommy's getting wet." So yeah just little things like that, where you have to think "okay, how can I explain it?" To this child again, at this stage of development, it is a hard concept to grasp, and the things we say to kids like mommy's in the sky now, like they take it as literal you know.

Within that same understanding, Allison expressed her concerns and conflict with this type of language from both a developmental and cultural awareness:

I think, like euphemistic language or like highly symbolic language metaphorical language, that can be interpreted very broadly, it's hard for little kids. Like you know passing away, or what are some things people say, like no longer with us. You know. I mean that's a fine line because I think metaphors can be, they can be really, I don't know. Like, that's how humans like understanding things. Through metaphor, and not just like technical details and facts, but when there's, I think, when the purpose of the language or

the metaphor is to evade the real truth of the situation, you know, kids are affected by that. So there has to be some grounding information that can be repeated over and over again along with the story, like the cultural story, or the metaphor about. Like the story of what happened.

In helping craft language and understanding for a child five and under, Samantha explains an important topic around metaphor and euphemism involving how we craft understanding around religion and cultural beliefs that came up repeatedly across all interviews. Samantha explains that she wants to hold the family's cultural language around death and dying but the developmental understanding also becomes important because, "that finality, it has to be there." Natalie also acknowledged that she likes to incorporate the family's cultural background while acknowledging that, "I mean I think that's a hard one for little kids because this whole concept of death and heaven and all of that is so abstract." In addition to these abstract ideas, culture also brought about the need for acknowledgment and understanding that some deaths are spoken about in a different way culturally. Francis explained this concept around the cultural language when he said:

I think some other type of language that I can be kind of sensitive to is, like, assessing or judging like the appropriateness of death. So this is something where I get it. Where I worked with clients, whose parents have died accidentally, and that's very different than the clients, whose parents, for example, have died of suicide, right? So there's like other thing about death that we kind of appraise. We appraise the manner of it, like the motivate, you know what I mean. Those types of things.

In a case example, Natalie demonstrated a similar concern around respecting the language a mother wanted to use and develop language for her son to explain that his father died by suicide. She explained:

I had several sessions with her on developing a narrative to explain to her son about what happened, and she didn't want to use the words committed suicide. So she chose the word "sick in the head," which I wasn't thrilled about. But that's where mom was at, and so we had to clarify kind of like "it's not like sick like you have a cold," and so that language was interesting to work around.

Danielle acknowledges that working through language that works with this developmental age while respecting the family's wishes is most important:

I encourage parents to feel, like to use language that also feels right to them. So, I think it's a balance of supplying them with some options, things that could be helpful, but especially when it comes to things like afterlife or things like you know higher power, like allowing them to kind of think through and use the words that are comfortable for them.

"Sitting in the Fire/Rain"

The fourth theme identified has to do with the nature of grief work in general and especially the experiences of these counselors in doing it with children five and under. The researcher has borrowed the language from two participants describing their overall experience with this type of work to identify this theme. First, Rebecca described the work in the room with these children with this description: "I pictured myself sitting in a fire with someone. You know, we're both just sitting there cross-legged in a fire. And it's their fire, it's not my fire, but I get to be a part of." Similarly, in describing her overall experiences working through grief with

children, Tasha stated, "I call it sitting in the rain." Both of these statements seemed to sum up the essence of an experience described in part by all the counselors that were interviewed and centered around the lack of ability to "fix" or "solve" grief in any structured way.

Natalie described this theme in detail around some of the struggles she had with the work, initially stating, "I find grief to be one of the hardest things for me, in particular, to work with. It's not fixable in the sense of you know you have treatment goals." She described working through supervision and consultation to establish what she called a "holding environment" for these children and their caregivers. While not an early childhood case, it is important to acknowledge her experience with initially embracing the "being with and not doing" type of work. She describes the process as first understanding the holding environment:

I had a family, a long time ago, this wasn't early childhood work, but there was a mom that I was working with whose husband died in a bus accident, and that's where I first started to recognize that grief work is a lot about holding. And not working towards a treatment goal... Just the level of sadness that this mom had that losing her husband. They were undocumented. Like the helplessness that she had, and everything, and I just remember processing that with my supervisor at the time. And he's like "you just have to hold them like that's all you can do is hold them." So, I think grief work has helped me to really provide a holding environment for families.

Natalie highlights with this case story a theme that resonated throughout all of the counselors that were interviewed. Francis described a similar awakening for him, stating when he first started, he wanted to "come in with a cape on and save the day," be he had to learn to use that enthusiasm properly. Then, he goes in more depth explaining:

I think sometimes when it comes to death and dying, counselors want to solve.

Counselors want to set a goal to where you know your treatment plan is "you've come in with grief and we're done when you're out of the grief" right? And I think that we can theoretically start complicating what it means to live with my grief right, rather than work through grief.

Amelia explains a similar experience in saying, "You know there's that natural inclination to want to help someone feel better. And to really resist the like, to the kind of the jump in and let's save them let's save them from their own their own experience here." She continued to describe this struggle in grief work with this age by stating she had to:

Resist that need to like "what's the magical thing that you can say to someone in these in these difficult situations?" and just being present. Like I always remind myself in these moments you don't have to do anything. You just have to be there, and you just have to be authentic and genuine.

Rebecca calls the process of grief counseling in early childhood an "organic process" and repeatedly emphasized respecting the pace of the child. Samantha similarly acknowledged the need for pacing when she said, "some parents are well-meaning and wanting to continue to just jump into it, and I'm like 'we're just going to pace this." Overall, this theme of not rushing the process and allowing the child to lead through play, expressive techniques, and games was a theme that carried across this work. Allison was able to sum up the essence of her experience with this idea when she explained:

I think like kids and caregivers, they will kind of like in some way like tell you what they need. You know, like that will emerge in the treatment. Like what direction it needs to go in, and what pace they need to go at, and what they need from you. Like you show up

with all this knowledge and tools and stuff, and then they tell you like, which pieces of that they need. Because that was another thing that first came to mind, don't be overly focused on like following a certain pathway or like formula or telling them how they experience the loss, you know. Because you'll lose your way really quickly, I think.

Weight of the Work

The final theme that emerged from these counselors' experiences with grief work in early childhood centered around feelings of burnout, intensity, and an acknowledgment that this is hard and heavy work for all counselors. In talking about the struggles of working with infants and children in early childhood with grief issues, Natalie said, "this is hard stuff we work with," and Luna admitted, "sometimes it was for me not to cry." Francis acknowledged that it sometimes felt like being "in a horror movie" in his setting in particular to hear these stories from children so small. He explained further, "it was, it was tough talking to children about some of the most gruesome things that I've heard described right and so. Sometimes, as a counselor, like that's hard, right? It's hard to hear. It's hard to like sit with that." In response to the question about what was challenging, Natalie responded by saying, "definitely the intensity. And the intensity feels different for grief than it does for trauma, which has its own grief piece to it, but it feels different."

When it came to the idea of why it felt so heavy, many participants stated it went beyond just the emotional intensity of the work. Danielle was able to explain:

This is something that feels very... like there is a good amount of education and knowledge, I think that you need to do this. So, I think you know consulting with other people, like obviously. When I started, the biggest help was just other clinicians, I could call other people to reach out to.

Similarly, both Francis and Amelia acknowledged the "lack of education" on both grief work and children within this developmental timeframe as a source of low confidence and feelings of inadequacy when they first entered the field. Rebecca also expressed the sentiment that she would "give her first 100 clients their money back" because she was not prepared to do this work with additional training, education, and experience. Across eight of the nine interviews, counselors pointed to "mentorship," "consultation," "supervision," and "reflective consultation" as the most important things for clinicians to utilize in this work because of the heaviness and the lack of understanding from typical counselor education programs.

It must also be acknowledged that several participants acknowledged systemic issues that contributed to the weight of this work in particular. Samantha acknowledged during her interview that this field is still emerging as a needed counseling service, so clients have struggled to find space in her state, and clinicians that can accept these clients have become overburdened. She further explained:

We're gaining ground, but our reimbursement on insurance is not the same. It's quite a nightmare. Our Medicaid funding system is a joke. We do have a robust early intervention program to the state, but they're not getting referred to therapists. They're getting referred to like speech, OT. You don't qualify on grief and loss.

Allison also reflected within her state she is currently "not able to find a referral or even get an idea on a timeline." Amelia reflected on similar struggles with both lack of funding and lack of clinicians able and willing to do the work within her state. In acknowledging that she was "frozen" and "unable" to do this grief work for years without working through her own grief, it was a constant debate on whether to take these cases or leave families without anyone. She explained, "Like I was the only person traveling to that community every two weeks to offer

behavioral health services, and so I really had to weigh out whenever grief and loss issues came up." In a similar way, Luna discussed the pressure of being a bilingual, Spanish speak counselor in a low SES community. She stated she was unsure "how long I can do this" because "I get a lot of really, really sad cases of you know. People that are really under-resourced, and I have all sorts of socioeconomic struggles on top of whatever their emotional traumas. And you know, that that's 100% of my caseload."

It cannot be ignored that this work takes a heavy toll on the counselors who do it, which is not helped by systematic problems contributing to a small and overburdened field. However, it should be acknowledged, that even in talking about the weight of the work and the burnout rate, all of these counselors expressed how rewarding the work was and how much they enjoyed it. Natalie summed up this theme, and that feeling, by stating, "For me what's nice is I'm actually kind of proud of myself when I can survive some of those sessions that are really hard. Like I said it for me it's the hardest work, so, if I can do that successfully I feel proud of myself."

Summary

This chapter described this research's findings to better answer the primary research question: What are the experiences of counselors around discussing death loss with children ages 0-5? The nine counselors' rich lived experiences helped identify the five overall themes presented here, including (1) Layered Grief and Dyadic Work, (2) Death Discomfort, (3) Sculpting Developmental Understanding, (4) "Sitting in the Fire/Rain," and (5) Weight of the Work. Participants' experiences described within this chapter identified the work within the counseling room and outside of it when working with children in early childhood, their families, and a death loss. Additionally, their rich explanations provided details of not only the work they described in managing multiple grief processes, discussing death anxiety, and creating

understanding for their youngest clients, but also highlighted the organic and unstructured nature of this work as well as the challenges faced by the few within the field completing this work.

Chapter 4: Discussion

The findings of this research study have begun to illuminate the rich lived experiences of counselors working in the small and still under-researched field of infant and early childhood mental health. Unfortunately, when it comes to working with this population around issues of death or loss, there is even more stigma and a lack of research (Buckner & Norris, 2013; Clute, 2017; Salinas, 2021). This research study was designed to begin the process of exploring this previously unresearched phenomenon of the experiences of counselors working within this field and answer the primary research question of this study: What are the experiences of counselors around discussing death loss with children ages 0-5? In order to answer this question, a semistructured interview of 11 questions grounded in Vygotsky's (1934, 1962, 1978) social learning theory and following the traditions of transcendental phenomenology was created (Matua & Van Der Wal, 2015; Moustakas, 1994). Through the completed inductive coding process, five themes emerged to understand the essence of these counselors' experiences working with clients in early childhood who have experienced a death loss. The five identified themes are (1) Layered Grief and Dyadic Work, (2) Death Discomfort, (3) Sculpting Developmental Understanding, (4) "Sitting in the Fire/Rain," and (5) Weight of the Work. This chapter will discuss those research findings, implications for the field of counselor education, limitations of the present study, and recommendations for future research.

Discussion of Research Findings

Current literature on grief and childhood counseling demonstrates a significant gap in understanding the work of counselors treating clients in early childhood developmental years despite an understanding that experiencing a death in early childhood can impact an individual throughout their development and across the entire lifespan. Literature indicates that unresolved

childhood grief is particularly harmful as the child continues to develop emotionally, socially, and intellectually. All areas of development are impacted by not only the death but the lack of appropriate bereavement for the loss (Berg et al., 2014; Berg et al., 2016; Carr et al., 2020; Cohen et al., 2002; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011; Crockatt, 2006; Ferow, 2019). Furthermore, the little research that does exist for younger children, in general, is predominantly quantitative work centered around white, adult, North American populations that are surveyed several years or decades after they have experienced a death loss (Bat-Or & Garti, 2019; Breen & O'Connor, 2007; Breen, 2010; Dunphy & Schniering, 2009; Hunt, 2007; Ober et al., 2012; Shapiro & Charest, 2020). This research aimed to fill the current gap in the research by better understanding the lived experiences of counselors working within the infant and early childhood field with clients who have experienced a death loss.

Layered Grief and Dyadic Work

Across all nine interviews conducted, all participants point to their experiences with grief counseling in early childhood involving the identified client and the parent(s) or caregiver(s). All the participants acknowledged that this dyadic nature of the work is vital for this developmental stage as a safe adult must be there to create safety and attachment, echoing previous literature addressing the need for a caregiver with a secure attachment being important to this process (Bringkman, 2020; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011; Kaufman & Kaufman, 2006; Shapiro et al., 2014). The ability to involve the parent within the work, while important, can also provide challenges in the counselor's experiences. Eight of the nine participants acknowledged that managing parent activation and regulation in session becomes an important part of their time in the counseling space. In contrast, the ninth participant, Francis, acknowledged that he attempts to use his adult voice to "translate" between the adult and child to manage this dyadic process.

In acknowledging both the importance of the "secure attachment" and "building relationships" between the child and caregiver that has been acknowledged in the literature, Natalie stated, "it's important for parents and for kids to know that parents are witnessing, at minimum. Sometimes it's more work than other times to help the parent tolerate those intense feelings." This again reflects the importance of dyadic work with this developmental age but adds new nuance to the lived experiences of counselors working with this specific population group (Kaufman & Kaufman, 2006). This research provided new insights into the challenges of creating secure attachment and providing family or dyadic work with children in early childhood after a death.

The participants highlighted the psychoeducation and parent/caregiver preparation that must take place to successfully move forward with this work. Tasha was able to highlight these experiences well when she stated, "I've had a family member of a client who expected their grief journey to be the exact same." This research has provided greater insight into the need for education within the dyad about what grief looks like developmentally as families navigate the process of moving through this theme of layered grief. Danielle's more detailed description provides rich insight into this experience:

Especially if there's been an illness, and my background is mostly in hospice where there's been an illness, we talked about how the crisis is often. kind of over when the person dies. Because there's not hospice coming in and out of their house, there's not hospitalizations, there's not this waking up in the middle of the night panic, I don't know who's going to pick you up from school, I have to go to this appointment.

For children in early childhood, grief work is important to understand the concept of death, the finality of it especially, as pointed out by Norris-Shortle, Young, and Williams (1993), however,

this work also has to incorporate helping parents understand what to expect as they experience their own grief. It is the counselors' jobs, as all nine participants pointed out, to manage this layered grief in session to support dyadic work but also to prepare parents for the realities of lack of understanding, developmental regression, and a grief process from young children that does not match that of adults.

Death Discomfort

The second theme that emerged from the data, death discomfort, was not surprising to find, given that one of the assumptions made for the existing research gap is a stigma associated with talking to children about death (Buckner & Norris, 2013; Clute, 2017; Koivunen et al., 2017; Salinas, 2021). It has also been noted in the literature that death anxiety can impact treatment, especially when the focus is on death, dying, and grief (Altmaier, 2011; Kirchberg, 1998). This theme of death discomfort was layered across all the other themes in how adults in the counseling space were activated or unable to acknowledge the death in cases demonstrated by Rebecca, Francis, Natalie, Amelia, and Danielle. It also showed up in all nine interviews as interfering with crafting language and understanding for early childhood clients, influencing the pacing of the sessions, and impacting how "heavy" the work felt for each of these counselors living it.

With death discomfort specifically, Rebecca demonstrated how this had an impact on treatment when she explained, "the workers that are working with them [the clients] from the state often ask me to tell the child." Danielle, Luna, and Natalie also experienced cases where the caregivers did not tell the child their loved one had died. Beyond death discomfort impacting the "instinct for parents is to protect their child," as Danielle described, this overarching death

discomfort also impacts the culture within which counselors doing this work conduct their sessions.

In exploring their experience with death anxiety in their work, many of the participants pointed to a cultural death anxiety that overarches the individual or family experiences. For example, both Natalie and Amelia were able to explore their own death anxiety and the discomfort they felt around death when beginning this work. Similarly, Rebecca and Francis pointed out the need for "control, control, control" (Rebecca) and keeping death "separate" from society as fueling their own explorations of their death anxiety. Danielle also addressed this need to explore death anxiety with the families when she said:

Oh, I also encourage parents to think about their own language and where that comes from. And also their own, I mean really I think about everything right, their own approach to death. How afraid are they at the idea of dying? Is it something that was talked about when they were growing up?

This became an important new finding within this theme not previously discussed in the research. The need to explore death discomfort as well as the cultural and generational place it came from was identified as key to moving towards healing by Danielle, Rebecca, Francis, and Amelia. Danielle summarized this conflict between death discomfort, the culture around death, and meeting the needs of the child that have been identified in the existing research when she said:

The reason I care about that, and I'm sad and start crying right away, is because I know that they're not going to be here in the future. They're not going to come back. I'm anticipating all of the losses looking into the future. I'm connecting it to other life experiences about how life isn't fair. I'm thinking about my own mortality. I'm in an

existential moment. That is not going to happen to my three-year-old. You know her process is very different in her brain, so people react as though their child is going to, you know, go into this existential spin the way that they are, that you know I would, but they don't. They just, they need the information.

The theme of death discomfort led to a more thorough understanding of the need to manage and acknowledge this in session and highlighted a new finding that Danielle articulated so well. The need to understand and balance our adult learned discomfort with death when approaching the developmental context of this work with children in early childhood.

Sculpting Developmental Understanding

The theme of sculpting developmental understanding again aligns well with existing literature for children beyond the early childhood developmental stage and the limited literature around death education with younger children (Childers & Wimmer, 1971; Hoffman & Strauss, 1985; Slaughter & Lyons, 2003; Wong, 2019). All nine participants agreed that creating understanding for the child was an important part of their process with every client they saw in this population. It was particularly important for all of the participants when it came to the language used in session. Rebecca described her approach as she would "stick to the nuts and bolts," explaining the mechanics and facts around the cessation of bodily movements and sensing with aligns with the work of Hoffman and Strauss (1985). Both Samantha and Danielle expressed similar sentiments by stating the language is "very plain" and "simple, clear, age-appropriate," respectively. Seven total participants dove further into this need for developmentally appropriate language by acknowledging the "abstract" concepts of death, and the language we use around grief can be incredibly confusing for young children.

All participants described their experiences with euphemistic language as potentially detrimental to the client. Still, they all also held a steadfast belief in respecting the language of the caregiver, the child, and the culture through which their language flowed. While this is a new idea within the literature, it is important to note this cultural grounding and learning reflects the idea of Vygotsky's (1934, 1962, 1978) theory of social learning. One of the participants, Allison, summarized this conflict between death discomfort and meeting the needs of the child that have been identified in the existing research when she said:

I think, like euphemistic language or like highly symbolic language metaphorical language, that can be interpreted very broadly, it's hard for little kids. Like you know passing away, or what are some things people say, like no longer with us. You know. I mean that's a fine line because I think metaphors can be, they can be really, I don't know. Like, that's how humans like understanding things. Through metaphor, and not just like technical details and facts, but when there's, I think, when the purpose of the language or the metaphor is to evade the real truth of the situation, you know, kids are affected by that. So there has to be some grounding information that can be repeated over and over again along with the story, like the cultural story, or the metaphor about. Like the story of what happened.

This need for balance between culture, human nature, and death anxiety within early childhood work and discussions of grief is a new introduction to the existing literature because the dichotomy of avoiding confusing language but respecting cultural understanding is a unique but salient experience described by these participants.

"Sitting in the Fire/Rain"

With a name borrowed from Rebecca and Natasha's interviews, this theme is centered entirely around embracing unique pacing, lack of structure, and a movement towards an "end goal" by each of these counselors in their work. In the current research, only one study by Brinkmann (2020) has begun to touch on any grief theory for working with children. While Brinkmann (2020) began to address the open-ended nature of the emotions experienced in session, the current research is among the first emphasize the importance of client-led pace and lack of structure within this unique counseling work. Rebecca described this process as "an organic process" that should not be rushed or forced. Francis was able to articulate this new finding more thoroughly when he said:

I think sometimes when it comes to death and dying, counselors want to solve.

Counselors want to set a goal to where you know your treatment plan is "you've come in with grief and we're done when you're out of the grief" right? And I think that we can

theoretically start complicating what it means to live with me grief right, rather than work

through grief.

Seven of the nine participants acknowledged a pressure, externally and internally, to "fix," "solve," or "save the day." However, with grief work in early childhood, the counseling process focuses more on repetition, understanding, and allowing the child specifically to create the pace. While this idea within grief treatment is a relatively new one, the current research reflects similar ideas in the unstructured and expressive interventions it suggests for this population (Childers & Wimmer, 1971; Eckhoff & Urbach, 2008; Wong, 2019). According to the counselors' experiences within this study, it is important to release the notion that early childhood clients need to move through treatment goals or hit milestones within treatment. Rather, these counselors identified the work of creating understanding and allowing the child to

have the freedom to create a narrative, feel and express their emotions without judgment, and have the space to explore a typically brand new experience of grief for the first time.

Weight of the Work

The final theme that emerged from the current research was entirely centered around the counselors' responses to working with grief and early childhood. All nine counselors interviewed identified the idea that this type of work has a greater "heaviness" to it. While the idea of counselor burnout, including causes, protective factors, and implications, has been well documented, the understanding of a specific type of heaviness around grief work with children has not been acknowledged in the literature (Allan et al., 2019; Hardiman & Simmonds, 2013; Thompson et al., 2014). The lived experiences of these counselors have highlighted a specific type of work with increased intensity, emotionality, and burnout felt by all nine of the counselors interviewed.

Luna not only highlighted the impact of the work on her personally with statements like "it was hard for me not to cry" and uncertainty around "how long I can do this" but she also pointed to a significant factor in the weight of the work brought up by many of the participants. Luna highlighted that as a bilingual counselor in a poor, primarily Spanish-speaking community, her entire caseload consisted of clients in early childhood with high trauma who were underresourced. This put a significant burden on her to continue accepting these clients, despite the high burnout rate. Additionally, Amelia reflected heavily on feeling unable to do this work due to her own personal loss but feeling obligated to continue seeing children with grief in the indigenous communities she served because she was the "only person traveling to that community every two weeks to offer behavioral health services."

This idea of being pushed past their limits was not unfamiliar to other participants as they acknowledged systemic issues with this population having enough providers and funding to meet the need presented. Four of the nine participants acknowledged that they felt obligated to continue this work to meet the need presented within their communities. While all of the participants acknowledged the weight and burden felt within their experiences of this work, every single participant also articulated the rewarding feeling they have from this work by calling it "an honor" and "a privilege" to stating they are "proud of themselves" or feel they have "a purpose" when they are able to complete treatment with a child that has experienced a death loss.

Implications for Counselors and Counselor Education

The current study provides valuable implications for counselors and counselor education as it begins to explore a new phenomenon within the counseling field of research. The nine participants that shared their rich lived experiences in this research have just started to identify what working with clients in early childhood around issues of grief and death loss is like for counselors. It is important to understand these five themes identified and the greater experiences of counselors working with this unique population to better educate counselors-in-training who wish to work within the field of infant and early childhood mental health. During their interviews, both Francis and Amelia pointed to the need for greater understanding, training, and education around working not only working with children this young but also with grief work.

At the time of this research, CACREP (2016) standards do not require any specific curriculum on early childhood populations or grief counseling. Francis, who has experience working within CACREP accredited programs, pointed out this gap with the following quote:

I guess, the only thing I would add is that perhaps there should be more in our curriculum about it that's direct and deliberate. I've taught child and adolescent counseling courses that included like a like a talk on this right. Like we talked about it, but I don't know that's sufficient, and I think, maybe that's one thing. I'll say is a lot of my experience came outside of my education and if that's a significant observation for sure.

In a similar way, Amelia reflected on the possible need for policy changes to CACREP standards to include grief education within counseling curriculum. Amelia was able to identify that more room for elective courses within this subject could be an acceptable alternative or, perhaps more appropriate, an understanding that grief and death should be included across several courses by programs that see a need. Amelia highlighted this need as she felt it necessary to attend several trainings at a high personal cost before feeling confident in her work within this field. In addition to changes within curriculum, policy changes to managed care and within agencies to cover counseling work with this developmental age, particularly around grief, would be appropriate to both acknowledge the need for the specialized work and grow the field further. These changes would provide more competent counselors into the field and more readily provide services as preventative measures rather than as seeing children after negative impacts have occurred, as all the participants acknowledged.

Across all nine interviews, an emphasis on the need for training, competence, and supervision in the field was expressed. All nine counselors pointed to seeking out additional trainings, mentors, or supervisors to better understand and implement work with this developmental age. Additionally, it cannot be ignored that the theming around the weight of the work becomes an important point for practicing counselors completing this work. Understanding burnout within the counseling filed at large is emphasized, but more understanding on the

warning signs and management of burnout within this specialized field is needed (Allan et al., 2019; Hardiman & Simmonds, 2013; Thompson et al., 2014). In order to incorporate more training, a sense of competence, and greater feelings of support into counselors completing this hard work, it must be acknowledged that more research within the field is required.

At the time of this study, no other research has examined the work of counselors working within this unique population and presenting problem. This research has begun to explore the lived experiences of counselors doing this work. Still, a greater understanding of this phenomenon is required to incorporate more education into counselor curriculum programs. It cannot be ignored that this research, and the themes that emerged from it, continue to reinforce the need to explore death anxiety, family and dyad work, and management of burnout with counselors doing this work. While this research focused on the lived experiences of the counselors themselves, the participants provided many valuable resources that they used in their sessions. These could not all be incorporated into the findings and discussion of their experiences, so a full list of participant resources has been compiled under Appendix E for educational and informational purposes.

Limitations

Due to the small participant size and the nature of the exploration of the lived experiences of the nine participants, the information gleaned from this study is not generalizable to all counselors working in this field and is not replicable. However, it is important to note that generalizability, or transferability of findings or meanings, can be achieved in qualitative research (Tracy, 2010). Experiential knowledge gathered from this specific group of participants can help frame future discussions and research on the topic as a result. Additionally, despite rigorous methods taken to uphold trustworthiness and utilize triangulation within this study, it

cannot be ignored that the positionality and life experiences of the researcher impacted the findings in some way. Additionally, it should be noted that the sample pool showed low diversity within race/ethnicity and gender, with the participant pool consisting entirely of white/Caucasian or Hispanic/Latinx individuals and eight females. It is possible that with more or more diverse participants, the lived experiences explored in this study would lead to different emerging themes. Finally, it is important to note that this research focused entirely on licensed professional counselors, while the pool of practitioners working in infant and early childhood mental health goes beyond just those professionals. Of the 35 responses received on the screener survey for this research, 17 were social workers, 4 were licensed marriage family therapists, and 3 were clinical psychologists. Given the finding that counselor programs do not provide education on this population or presenting problem, and the additional training and experience majority of the participants sought out beyond their counseling education and license, it would be important to recruit additional professional to get a more detailed understanding of the phenomenon explored in this study.

Recommendations for Future Research

Continued research into the currently explored phenomenon is vital to the work counselors and other professionals are doing within the field of infant and early childhood mental health. This research begins to fill the gap in knowledge. It would be important to expand the current research beyond just individuals working under a license in counseling to all trained professionals completing this work. Additionally, a more detailed understanding of the processes and techniques used within the counseling room is important to growing the limited field acknowledged by participants in this study. This could take place through research directly involving the child client and their caregivers, including experimental and non-experimental

studies. As acknowledged in the purpose of this study, it is vital that counselors and counselor educators continue research to understand grief in the early childhood population and while the clients are within that developmental stage rather than retroactively discussing their experiences in late childhood and adolescence.

Conclusion

This research study was conducted to better understand the lived experiences of counselors working with clients in early childhood who experienced a death loss. Nine licensed professional counselors shared their experiences, both personal and professional, through semi-structured interviews with the researcher. These rich descriptions of their lives in the counseling room and outside of it helped to identify five themes of the explored phenomenon: (1) Layered Grief and Dyadic Work, (2) Death Discomfort, (3) Sculpting Developmental Understanding, (4) "Sitting in the Fire/Rain," and (5) Weight of the Work. Through the sharing of their lived experiences, these nine participants have begun to shed light on a previously unexplored corner of the field and start the process of better understanding how to help our youngest clients with experiences of death, dying, and grief.

Chapter 5: Manuscript

The topic of childhood grief, and the existence of a cognitive capacity to understand death, has long been debated. Until recent years, the literature was inconsistent on if children could understand death as a concept or if children even experienced grief as an emotional or cognitive process (Brinkmann, 2020; Cohen et al., 2002). The ability to both understand and work through grief within the early developmental ages of childhood has been controversial, but it is now believed that children are not only capable of navigating bereavement in early childhood but should be supported through that process by the securely attached adults in their lives (Brinkmann, 2020; Shapiro et al., 2014). Childhood bereavement includes the same processing and grief tasks of adulthood. However, children are at a developmentally different cognitive and emotional level than their adult counterparts, making the grieving process more difficult for them (Cohen & Mannarino, 2011). Understanding the process of helping children through healthy bereavement is an important next step for mental health practitioners.

Early Childhood Conceptualizations of Death

Previously, it was believed that children had to reach a particular biological age or achieve a specific developmental age to be able to understand the concept of death and be able to process grief appropriately. However, a growing body of research supports the fact that children in younger developmental ages are able to understand some or all of the concepts of death (Slaughter & Lyons, 2003). Research has included both verbal understanding of death and research that has examined understanding of death through art, abstract, and expressive techniques fitting the children's developmental level of language (Childers & Wimmer, 1971; Wong, 2019). It has been found that death education including content on the biological body in connection with being alive and living functions of the body, concepts of death and the meaning

behind death, and education on grief and the emotions of death has created some understanding (Lee et al., 2009; Slaughter & Lyons, 2003; Zogza & Papamichael, 2000). Finally, it has been found that the understanding and processing of death in early childhood connects deeply with culture, religion, systemic values, and any work with grief in this developmental age should be individualized and appropriate to that child's intersectionality of identities as with adults (Lee et al., 2009; Slaughter & Lyons, 2003; Wong, 2019).

Social Development Theory

According to Vygotsky's (1934, 1962, 1978) theory of social learning, children learn and develop cognitively through a social and cultural lens. In his theory of childhood development, Vygotsky (1934) placed importance on the role of language in the cognitive development of the child as cognitive development is directly connected to the internalization of language. Vygotsky (1978) argued that learning happens when a child can understand a concept or task from another induvial that is older and more developed, what he called the more knowledgeable other (MKO). For children at an early developmental level, their first experience with death and grief would be a previously unknown event. Their learning about death and loss is connected to their interactions with MKOs that have more experience with the subject within their culture. This social development, similar to the social scaffolding also discussed by Brinkmann (2020), allows clients in the early childhood years to understand the death and grief process in a developmentally and culturally appropriate way and avoid the negative mental health outcomes of unresolved grief.

Early Childhood Experiences of Grief

Alongside the communication and social scaffolding that helps a child understand the loss that has taken place, counselors must also acknowledge the role of attachment in the grief

process. This connection allows for the continued understanding of death while maintaining a sense of connection and belonging with the individual that was lost (Karydi, 2018). This task of educating and supporting falls primarily on the adults in the child's life, and it is necessary for the adults to maintain clear and open communication around death and bereavement with children to build strong attachment and resilience needed to avoid significant risk factors (Brinkmann, 2020; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011; Shapiro et al., 2014).

Current literature communicates a multitude of negative outcomes individuals face after a loss in early childhood, whether it has been treated or not. Children who experience a loss show poorer grades in school, lower graduation rates, and more behavioral problems are reported in the classroom (Cohen et al., 2002; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011). Individuals that experienced a loss in early childhood are also more likely to develop a diagnosable psychological disorder, show higher rates of depression and anxiety, and are more likely to experience suicidal ideation and engage in non-suicidal self-harming behaviors (Berg et al., 2016; Carr et al., 2020; Clarke et al., 2013). Furthermore, individuals that experience a loss in early childhood report delayed developmental milestones, struggles with emotional regulations, and difficulty forming secure attachments and relationships in later childhood into adulthood (Cohen et al., 2002). While the literature is clear on the multiple negative impacts unresolved grief can lead to, there is still a gap in the literature informing counselors how to treat individuals in early childhood to prevent these potential negative outcomes (Brinkmann, 2020).

Counselors and Early Childhood Clients

There is evidence to support that counselors working with children in early childhood developmental years can be effective (Koivunen et al., 2017; Lemberger-Truelove et al., 2018). However, it cannot be ignored that the majority of the research around mental health and

emotional needs of zero to five year olds are conducted in and applied to educational or medical settings. When it comes to counselor training and working with grief and bereavement, research shows that counselors do not feel adequately trained in specific skills and techniques to work with children and grief in the counseling room (Breen, 2010; Ober et al., 2012; Shapiro & Charest, 2020).

Furthermore, as noted in the research, stigma around talking about death with children and seeking mental health services, in general, has significantly limited the research (Koivunen et al., 2017). Many of the existing studies focusing on mental health services and grief in childhood have been conducted at bereavement camps, with research conducted via observation of group therapy activities. Current literature points to the difficulty of studying children and stigma around talking about children and death as a reason for a significant lack of research (Clute, 2017; Salinas, 2021).

Methods

This research study aimed to explore the experiences of counselors working with clients in early childhood, and particularly the work of assisting children in navigating the grief processes at an early developmental age. The primary research question of this study was: What are the experiences of counselors around discussing death-loss with children ages 0-5? In order to best capture the essence of the experience in this under researched population and topic, a semi-structure interview protocol was created in the traditions of transcendental phenomenology (Creswell, 2017; Giordano et al., 2021; Moustakas, 1994) and grounded in Vygotsky's (1934, 1962, 1978). Transcendental phenomenology looks to find the essence of a new or lesser-known experience without biases or preconceived ideas clouding the understanding of the experience (Moustakas, 1994). This approach to phenomenology aligned with the gap left by the literature

regarding counselors' work in this specialty area and with this population. As this is a little-known experience in the counseling field, first, we must explore the previous lesser-known part of the counseling experience. The questions created aimed to capture the experiences of these licensed counselors as well as the context or situations that influence their work with grief in early childhood. This in-depth understanding of lived experiences of the counselors currently working in the field aligns with qualitative research designs and specifically phenomenology (Creswell, 2017; Giorgi, 2009).

Procedures

Participant Recruitment and Selection

Participants were identified through purposeful sampling to fit the criteria of a licensed counselor that works with children within the early childhood developmental years (0-5 years old) that have experienced grief and death (Patton, 1990). Participants met the following criteria: (1) Age 18 or older; (2) currently working in a clinical setting provided professional counseling services to clients; (3) holds a professional license in counseling and at least two years of experience; (4) as a part of counseling work, working with children in early childhood (0 to 5) that have experienced grief or death; and (5) willing to participate in an audio-recorded interview of data collection purposes. Furthermore, this research used snowball sampling to both recruit from an initial sample of individuals that met the criteria of the proposed population and forwarded invitations and recruitment materials to other potential participants that met the same criteria. In the case of this research, snowballing served to identify an initial group of qualified and respected counselors that met the proposed criteria and identified further counselors that were respected or connected professionals ensuring an information-rich sampling (Noy, 2008). Sampling began with contacts within hospice, grief centers, and other induvial and group

practices that specialize in grief counseling. Additionally, listservs and professional organization pages for specialty training and certification in trauma or closely related fields of counseling were used to recruit and invite participants to the study. Recruitment occurred through email and text posts with IRB approved material sent out nationwide.

Data Collection

Data was collected through a semi-structured interview process lasting approximately 30 to 60 minutes. A total of 11 questions and subquestions were created to best elicit the essence of the experiences of licensed counselors in their work with grief and early childhood (Creswell, 2017; Giordano et al., 2021; Moustakas, 1994). The questions in the interview protocol were written by the researcher to better understand multiple parts of the experience working with grief in early childhood, and aim to explore the primary research question of this study is: What are the experiences of counselors around discussing death-loss with children ages 0-5? All questions were written and examined for bias or leading of participants. Data was collected in face-to-face interviews conducted via Zoom. All interviews were audio recorded and transcribed verbatim by the researcher. In total, nine professionally licensed counselors were interviewed. All interview questions are available in Manuscript Table 1.

Manuscript Table 1

Semi-Structure Interview Questions

- 1. What is your clinical background and experiences?
- 2. What does your process typically look like when working through grief and death with clients in early childhood (ages 0-5)?
- 3. What has influenced your experiences working with clients in early childhood that have experienced death?
- 4. What language do you use to create understanding for these clients and families?
- 5. What have you found to be effective with this population and their families?
- 6. What have you found rewarding in your work with this population and this presenting problem?

- 7. What challenges have you faced working with this population and this presenting problem?
- 8. Have you encountered conversations or language that was detrimental while working with this population?
- 9. What specific resources or information do you typically use when working with deathloss in this population?
- 10. What do you think is most important or valuable for practitioners to know when treating children with a death-loss?
- 11. Is there anything more you would like to add about your experiences?

Data Analysis

Data was coded inductively to allow themes to emerge from within the lived experiences and communication of those experiences to the researcher, and aligning with the lack of current theory or research on this phenomenon, analysis was conducted from a top-down approach (Creswell, 2017; Schwandt, 2015). While the researcher hoped to bracket preconceived notions or biases, the researcher was grounded by Vygotsky's (1934, 1962, 1978) social learning theory as an understanding of the developmental age being researched. The first stage of data analysis began with the identification of significant statements in the interview transcripts and the generation of themes within the participants' language (Creswell, 2017; Moustakas, 1994). These significant statements were organized into groups with thematic similarities to both organize the data into clusters, begin to identify repetition and shared experiences, and identify the most salient themes from the data (Creswell, 2017; Moustakas, 1994). These descriptions were used to develop the structure of the phenomenon and includes the rich description of language and context of experiences in phenomenological reduction (Moustakas, 1994).

This process took place through imaginative variation and identification of the essential essences of the phenomenon (Moustakas, 1994). This process occurred through understanding the individual and group structural description of how the phenomenon occurs and the greater context of the experiences described by participants. At this stage, the researcher utilized the data

and themes that emerged to search for universal structures of the phenomenon and results in a written understanding of how the phenomenon exists and how the participants have lived experiences within the phenomenon being examined (Moustakas, 1994). At the completion of all inductive coding, the themes, statements, structures, and researcher understanding of the phenomenon were offered to participants for a final member-check to understand if the lived experiences of participants was accurately reflected in the themes and universal structures identified by the research (Creswell, 2017).

Trustworthiness

In alignment with both the researcher's paradigmatic commitments and the tradition of transcendental phenomenology, the data came solely from the participants lived experiences, and the researcher was tasked with setting aside their previous knowledge, personal experiences, and preconceived judgments via epoché or bracketing (Giorgi et al., 2017; Moustakas, 1994). To best achieve epoché, the researcher engaged in several practices to ensure rigorous methods of ensuring trustworthiness and credibility of findings (Creswell, 2017; Tracy, 2010). Following the guidelines presented in Tracy's (2010) "big-tent" criteria, the researcher maintained a reflexive journal and audit trail throughout the research process (Berg, 2009; Creswell, 2017). The researcher utilized triangulations, or the use of multiple vantage points, reviewers, or methods to support the validity of findings in qualitative inquiry (Creswell, 2017; Patton, 1990). The researcher selected a peer auditor that was familiar with the field of counseling, grief work, and the qualitative traditions of the research to serve as an external auditor of research decisions, interpretations, and ability to engage in bracketing work

Reflexivity Statement

I approached this study as an Associate Licensed Therapist that has received certification and training in trauma-focused therapies, including an evidence-based treatment for trauma ages zero to five called Child Parent Psychotherapy (CPP). In addition, I am currently engaged in coursework towards a certificate in Infant and Early Childhood Mental Health Counseling that will allow me to pursue endorsement as a practitioner and supervisor within this field upon completion. Given my clinical background, I must recognize that I shared experiences with many of the participants involved in this study, and all measures of epoché were vital to the work completed. This professional positionality, while providing closeness to the participants and a need for additional rigor in reflexivity, also drives me to not only build the foundational research through understanding these experiences but to continue to fill gaps in this research.

Findings

A total of nine counselors were selected as participants. Full participant demographics can be found in Manuscript Table 2. Through the completed inductive coding process, five themes emerged to understand the essence of these counselors' experiences working with clients in early childhood who have experienced a death loss. The five identified themes are: (1) Layered Grief and Dyadic Work, (2) Death Discomfort, (3) Sculpting Developmental Understanding, (4) "Sitting in the Fire/Rain," and (5)Weight of the Work.

Manuscript Table 2

Participant Demographics

Pseudonym	Age	Gender	Race/ Ethnicity	Years of Practice	License(s)/ Certificate(s)	Current Work Setting	Number of Early Childhood Clients	Number of those clients with a death loss
Natalie	50	Female	Hispanic/ Latinx	24	PCPC, IMHC	Counseling Center	Over 400	40%

Samantha	39	Female	White/ Caucasian	15	LPC, CT, IMH-E	Outpatient	Hundreds	25%
Rebecca	60	Female	White/ Caucasian	25	LMHC, LPCC	Clinical Hospital	Hundreds	Dozens
Danielle	34	Female	White/ Caucasian	12	LPC, ART-BC	Private Practice	Over 50	All
Francis	34	Male	Hispanic/ Latinx	9	LPC	Hospital & Private Practice	12	10
Luna	59	Female	Hispanic/ Latinx	6	LMHC	Agency	50	7
Tasha	40	Female	White/ Caucasian	15	LPC, ART-BC	Private Practice	Over 100	30
Amelia	42	Female	White/ Caucasian	14	LPC-S, MAC, CDC 1, ECMH-E(R)	Community Behavioral Health	24+	5
Allison	40	Female	White/ Caucasian	7	LPC	Private Practice	20+	7

Layered Grief and Dyadic Work

The first theme that emerged for the data was the idea that in these cases, even when the identified client is a young child, most clinicians are working within a system with layers of grief and focusing on dyadic work with the remaining caregiver(s). Luna specifically called this "parallel grief" in her interview identifying the challenges of not only working with the child that is experiencing grief, but an entire family unit. Similarly, Amelia acknowledged in discussing the challenges in her work that when it came to the entire family grief, "the parent's ability to hold space for the child's experience really has made a big difference in how we how we actually engage in in the therapy process." This similar understanding of the other adults in the counseling space being able to handle the work with the child was described by eight of the nine participants using words like "activation" by Amelia, "regulation" and "co-regulation" by

Natalie, and "stress management" by Danielle all to describe the management of not only the child's grief and emotions but also the caregiver(s) and parent(s) in the room experiencing their own process.

Despite the challenges in working with these multiple grief processes in the counseling room, all participants agreed that some involvement with the caregivers was necessary for this age range. Samantha stated that "attachment really lends itself to grief and loss work" with all nine participants suggesting that "building relationship," "securing attachment," or making sure an adult "understood" the child was essential to "safety" and "healing." Natalie points out that for her, "it's important for parents and for kids to know that parents are witnessing, at minimum. Sometimes it's more work than other times to help the parent tolerate those intense feelings.

Many of the counselors described preparing parents for what will happen in session and what could happen outside of session. This became particularly important within this layered grief as Francis described the inability to recognize the difference in grief processes as "the trap," and Tasha stated "I've had a family member of a client who expected their grief journey to be the exact same." Education for the parents on what is developmentally expected at this age and what they could see from their child becomes crucial within this layered grief. Danielle, Tashsa, and Luna all described the experiences of the child being "in and out" of the grief, which caregivers don't always expect. Additionally, preparing caregivers that things might feel "better" for the child. Tasha points out to parents that for a child, "life is a little bit easier, the parents were home more," and sometimes the child is "more worried about what's for dinner." Danielle further explained:

Especially if there's been an illness, and my background is mostly in hospice where there's been an illness, we talked about how the crisis is often. kind of over when the person dies. Because there's not hospice coming in and out of their house, there's not hospitalizations, there's not this waking up in the middle of the night panic, I don't know who's going to pick you up from school, I have to go to this appointment.

Death Discomfort

The second theme that emerged from the data was death discomfort and how this cultural and individual discomfort shows up for the counselors and families working in early childhood. In acknowledging this discomfort in himself and those around him, Francis states, "I think about ways that we look at death as a society and ways that we will like put death in hospitals and graveyards and like we keep them away from us right," and in describing how he acknowledges his own death anxiety in the room, he pointed out "I feel like we all have this thing as humans that kind of put this knee jerk or startle reaction that we get when we talk about death." These same ideas were reflected across all nine participants in the work that they were doing with children in early childhood.

Luna described beginning to work with a new client, and when she first arrived, she found out "they had literally not told him that the mom was dead. They didn't know how they didn't know if it was the right thing to do, and the poor little kid was kept waiting for mom to come home." Similarly, in Rebecca's work primarily with foster children, she has found the social workers uncomfortable informing the child of a parent's death. She described, "so my experience has been that a lot of times if the parent has passed away, the workers that are working with them from the state often ask me to tell the child." Danielle explained why she thought this reaction happened so often:

The reason I care about that, and I'm sad and start crying right away, is because I know that they're not going to be here in the future. They're not going to come back. I'm

anticipating all of the losses looking into the future. I'm connecting it to other life experiences about how life isn't fair. I'm thinking about my own mortality. I'm in an existential moment. That is not going to happen to my three-year-old. You know her process is very different in her brain, so people react as though their child is going to, you know, go into this existential spin the way that they are, that you know I would, but they don't. They just, they need the information.

This discomfort with death and the topic of grief goes beyond the individual or personal level. Most of the participants pointed out the cultural nature of this death discomfort. Samantha acknowledges that the grief work she has done has been difficult because "we like to avoid it like the plague, you know." Rebecca also provides insight on why death discomfort exists "I think it's one of those situations, death, where there's such a trend kind of a feeling of out of control, and I think that our culture is so geared for like it's control control control." Luna also acknowledges a cultural piece to death discomfort by saying "I just feel that in this country, we don't do a good job explaining death or accepting death period. Even when you're, you know 50 or 70, much less to children." In order to address this cultural piece of death anxiety, many of the counselors acknowledged facing it head-on.

Sculpting Developmental Understanding

The third theme that emerged in this research was sculpting developmental understanding of death. This theme became very important not only because of the developmental age of the clients these counselors' experiences take place with but also because of the discussed hesitancies in session and cultural aspect around the first two themes. Repeatedly, the counselors interviewed reinforced that understanding, and creating understanding at a developmentally appropriate level, was imperative to any grief work in early childhood. Rebecca explains this

idea well when she stated "you know, my language with a child is really different in that I relay stick to the nuts and bolts of how you feel what happened to this person's body."

Samantha explained the way she uses language with this population by stating:

Well, the language is very plain because it's a little, right? So it's death, dead, dying, deceased. Well, you don't even use deceased right, so it's pretty plain that way. Very simple. And I, you know that so that kind of stuff, is where I'm at because I'm not wordy in my work with children, they never understand that, so I will encourage families to do the same.

Danielle agreed with this sentiment that it is "simple, clear, age-appropriate language" and that she works with the parents "providing words like 'death is when a body doesn't work anymore, and it doesn't see, and it doesn't hear, and it doesn't touch. It doesn't feel hurt. It doesn't feel pain.' And really being very concrete, especially when we're just talking about preschoolers so with this age group."

Along with these ideas of clear and concrete language for understanding, many of the participants emphasized that the use of metaphor, euphemism, and other "gentle language" to make death less scary can be confusing for children in this age range. In helping craft language and understanding for a child five and under, Samantha explains an important topic around metaphor and euphemism involving how we craft understanding around religion and cultural beliefs that came up repeatedly across all interviews. Samantha explains by saying, "I do what to hold for families that it might be part of their narrative, but that finality, it has to be there."

Natalie also acknowledged that she likes to incorporate the family's cultural background while acknowledging that, "I mean I think that's a hard one for little kids because this whole concept of death and heaven and all of that is so abstract." In addition to these abstract ideas, culture also

brought about the need for acknowledgment and understanding that some deaths are spoken about in a different way culturally.

"Sitting in the Fire/Rain"

The fourth theme identified has to do with the nature of grief work in general and especially the experiences of these counselors in doing it with children five and under. The research has borrowed the language from two participants describing their overall experience with this type of work to identify this theme. First, Rebecca described the work in the room with these children with this description: "I pictured myself sitting in a fire with someone. You know, we're both just sitting there cross-legged in a fire. And it's their fire, it's not my fire, but I get to be a part of ." Similarly, in describing her overall experiences working through grief with children, Tasha stated, "I call it sitting in the rain." Both of these statements seemed to sum up the essence of an experience described in part by all the counselors interviewed centered around the lack of ability to "fix" or "solve" grief in any structured way.

Natalie described this theme in detail around some of the struggles she had with the work, initially stating, "I find grief to be one of the hardest things for me, in particular, to work with. It's not fixable in the sense of you know you have treatment goals." She described working through supervision and consultation to establish what she called a "holding environment" for these children and their caregivers. Francis described a similar awakening for him, stating when he first started, he wanted to "come in with a cape on and save the day," be he had to learn to use that enthusiasm properly. Amelia explains a similar experience in saying, "You know there's that natural inclination to want to help someone feel better. And to really resist the like, to the kind of the jump in and let's save them let's save them from their own their own experience here." She continued to describe this struggle in grief work with this age by stating she had to:

Resist that need to like "what's the magical thing that you can say to someone in these in these difficult situations?" and just being present. Like I always remind myself in these moments you don't have to do anything. You just have to be there, and you just have to be authentic and genuine.

Rebecca calls the process of grief counseling in early childhood an "organic process" and repeatedly emphasized respecting the pace of the child. Samantha similarly acknowledged the need for pacing when she said, "some parents are well-meaning and wanting to continue to just jump into it, and I'm like 'we're just going to pace this." Overall, this theme of not rushing the process and allowing the child to lead through play, expressive techniques, and games was a theme that carried across this work.

Weight of the Work

The final theme that emerged from these counselors' experiences with grief work in early childhood centered around feelings of burnout, intensity, and an acknowledgment that this is hard and heavy work for all counselors that work with this population and presenting problem. In talking about the struggles of working with infants and children in early childhood with grief issues, Natalie said, "this is hard stuff we work with," and Luna admitted, "sometimes it was for me not to cry." Francis acknowledged that it sometimes felt like being "in a horror movie" in his setting in particular to hear these stories from children so small. He explained further, "it was, it was tough talking to children about some of the most gruesome things that I've heard described right and so. Sometimes, as a counselor, like that's hard, right? It's hard to hear. It's hard to like sit with that." In response to the question about what was challenging, Natalie responded by saying, "definitely the intensity. And the intensity feels different for grief than it does for trauma, which has its own grief piece to it, but it feels different." Across eight of the nine interviews,

counselors pointed to "mentorship," "consultation," "supervision," and "reflective consultation" as the most important things for clinicians to utilize in this work because of the heaviness.

It must also be acknowledged that several participants acknowledged systemic issues that contributed to the weight of this work in particular. Samantha acknowledged during her interview that this field is still emerging as a needed counseling service, so clients have struggled to find space in her state, and clinicians that can accept these clients have become overburdened. Allison also reflected within her state she is currently "not able to find a referral or even get an idea on a timeline." It cannot be ignored that this work takes a heavy toll on the counselors who do it, which is not helped by systematic problems contributing to a small and overburdened field. However, it should be acknowledged, that even in talking about the weight of the work and the burnout rate, all of these counselors expressed how rewarding the work was and how much they enjoyed it. Natalie summed up this theme, and that feeling, by stating, "For me what's nice is I'm actually kind of proud of myself when I can survive some of those sessions that are really hard. Like I said it for me it's the hardest work, so, if I can do that successfully I feel proud of myself."

Discussion of Research Findings

Current literature on grief and childhood counseling demonstrates a significant gap in understanding the work of counselors treating clients in early childhood developmental years despite an understanding that experiencing a death in early childhood can impact an individual throughout their development and across the entire lifespan. Literature indicates that unresolved childhood grief is particularly harmful as the child continues to develop emotionally, socially, and intellectually. All areas of development are impacted by not only the death but the lack of appropriate bereavement for the loss (Berg et al., 2016; Carr et al., 2020; Cohen et al., 2002; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011). Furthermore, the little research that does exist for younger children,

in general, is predominantly quantitative work centered around white, adult, North American populations that are surveyed several years or decades after they have experienced a death loss (Bat-Or & Garti, 2019; Breen, 2010; Ober et al., 2012; Shapiro & Charest, 2020). This research aimed to fill the current gap in the research by better understanding the lived experiences of counselors working within the infant and early childhood field with clients who have experienced a death loss.

The research conducted acknowledged the need to create safety and attachment, echoing previous literature addressing the need for a caregiver with a secure attachment being important to this process (Bringkman, 2020; Cohen & Mannarino, 2011; Kaufman & Kaufman, 2006; Shapiro et al., 2014). The participants highlighted the psychoeducation and parent/caregiver preparation that must take place to successfully move forward with this work and managed grief processes occurring across the family system. Death anxiety and stigma around discussing death with children came up a significant theme in this work, reflecting the current literature (Clute, 2017; Koivunen et al., 2017; Salinas, 2021). However, it is important to note in this research, participants discussed the death discomfort block both clinicians and caregivers from opening discussing grief in the counseling room.

This is particularly important given the recurring themes of creating language around the death and allowing the child to process the death at their own pace. This information aligns well with existing literature for children beyond the early childhood developmental stage and the limited literature around death education with younger children (Slaughter & Lyons, 2003; Wong, 2019). All nine participants agreed that creating understanding for the child and managing pacing was an important part of their process with every client they saw in this population. The combination of these first four themes identified in the data become important

when the participants consider the euphemistic and metaphorical language that can be confusing to children in early childhood. This language is culturally appropriate, is potentially caused by death anxiety, but hard to understand at a early childhood developmental level. Finally, it is important to not the heaviness all participants acknowledged in the emotional weight of this work and the burnout often experienced in this overburdened field.

Implications for Counselors and Counselor Education

The current study provides valuable implications for counselors and counselor education as it begins to explore a new phenomenon within the counseling field of research. The nine participants that shared their rich lived experiences in this research have just started to identify what working with clients in early childhood around issues of grief and death loss is like for counselors. It is important to understand these five themes identified and the greater experiences of counselors working with this unique population to better educate counselors-in-training who wish to work within the field of infant and early childhood mental health. During their interviews, both Francis and Amelia pointed to the need for greater understanding, training, and education around working not only with children this young but also with grief work.

Across all nine interviews, an emphasis on the need for training, competence, and supervision in the field was expressed. All nine counselors pointed to seeking out additional trainings, mentors, or supervisors to better understand and implement work with this developmental age. Additionally, it cannot be ignored that the theming around the weight of the work becomes an important point for practicing counselors completing this work. Understanding burnout within the counseling filed at large is emphasized, but more understanding on the warning signs and management of burnout within this specialized field is needed (Allan et al., 2019; Hardiman & Simmonds, 2013; Thompson et al., 2014).

In order to incorporate more training, a sense of competence, and greater feelings of support into counselors completing this hard work, it must be acknowledged that more research within the field is required. At the time of this study, no other research has examined the work of counselors working within this unique population and presenting problem. This research has begun to explore the lived experiences of counselors doing this work. Still, a greater understanding of this phenomenon is required to incorporate more education into counselor curriculum programs. It cannot be ignored that this research, and the themes that emerged from it, continue to reinforce the need to explore death anxiety, family and dyad work, and management of burnout with counselors doing this work.

Limitations and Recommendations for Future Research

Due to the small participant size and the nature of the exploration of the lived experiences of the nine participants, the information gleaned from this study is not generalizable to all counselors working in this field and is not replicable. However, it is important to note that generalizability, or transferability of findings or meanings, can be achieved in qualitative research (Tracy, 2010). Experiential knowledge gathered from this specific group of participants can help frame future discussions and research on the topic as a result. Additionally, despite rigorous methods taken to uphold trustworthiness and utilize triangulation within this study, it cannot be ignored that the positionality and life experiences of the researcher impacted the findings in some way. Additionally, it should be noted that the sample pool showed low diversity within race/ethnicity and gender, with the participant pool consisting entirely of white/Caucasian or Hispanic/Latinx individuals and eight females. It is possible that with more or more diverse participants, the lived experiences explored in this study would lead to different emerging themes. Finally, it is important to note that this research focused entirely on licensed professional

counselors, while the pool of practitioners working in infant and early childhood mental health goes beyond just those professionals. Of the 35 responses received on the screener survey for this research, 17 were social workers, 4 were licensed marriage family therapists, and 3 were clinical psychologists.

Continued research into the currently explored phenomenon is vital to the work counselors and other professionals are doing within the field of infant and early childhood mental health. This research begins to fill the gap in knowledge. It would be important to expand the current research beyond just individuals working under a license in counseling to all trained professionals completing this work. Additionally, a more detailed understanding of the processes and techniques used within the counseling room is important to growing the limited field acknowledged by participants in this study. This could take place through research directly involving the child client and their caregivers, including experimental and non-experimental studies.

Conclusion

This research study was conducted to better understand the lived experiences of counselors working with clients in early childhood who experienced a death loss. Nine licensed professional counselors shared their experiences, both personal and professional, through semi-structured interviews with the researcher. These rich descriptions of their lives in the counseling room and outside of it helped to identify five themes of the explored phenomenon: (1) Layered Grief and Dyadic Work, (2) Death Discomfort, (3) Sculpting Developmental Understanding, (4) "Sitting in the Fire/Rain," and (5) Weight of the Work. Through the sharing of their lived experiences, these nine participants have begun to shed light on a previously unexplored corner

of the field and start the process of better understanding how to help our youngest clients with experiences of death, dying, and grief.

Manuscript References

- Bat-Or, M., & Garti, D. (2019). Art therapist's perceptions of the role of the art medium in the treatment of bereaved clients in art therapy. *Death Studies*, 43(3), 193–203. https://doiorg.spot.lib.auburn.edu/10.1080/07481187.2018.1445138
- Berg, L., Rostila, M., Hjern, A. (2016). Parental death during childhood and depression in young adults a national cohort study. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines*, 57(9), 1092-1098. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12560
- Breen, L. J., & O'Connor, M. (2007). The fundamental paradox in the grief literature: A critical reflection. *Omega: Journal of Death and Dying*, 55(3), 199–218. https://doiorg./10.2190/OM.55.3.c
- Brinkmann, S. (2020). Learning to grieve: A preliminary analysis. *Culture and Psychology*, 26(3), 469-483. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1354067X19877918
- Carr, M., Mok, P., Antonsen, S., Pedersen, C., & Webb, R. (2020). Self-harm and violent criminality linked with parental death during childhood. *Psychological Medicine*, *50*(7), 1224-1232. https://doi.org/ 10.1017/S0033291719001193
- Clute, M. A. (2017). Summer Weekend Children's Grief Camp: A Counselor's Reflection.

 *Journal of Social Work in End-of-Life & Palliative Care, 13(1), 16–17.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/15524256.2017.1282920
- Cohen, J., Mannarino, A., Greenberg, T., Padlo, S., & Shipley, C. (2002). Childhood traumatic grief: Concepts and controversies. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse, 3*(4), 307-327. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1524838002237332

- Cohen, J., & Mannarino, A. (2011). Supporting children with traumatic grief: What educators need to know. *School Psychology International*, 32(2), 117-131. https://doi.org/
- Creswell, J. W. (2017). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches (4th ed). Sage.
- Giordano, A. L., Schmit, M. K., & Schmit, E. L. (2021). Best practice guidelines for publishing rigorous research in counseling. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 99(2), 123–133. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12360
- Giorgi, A. (2009). The descriptive phenomenological method in psychology: A modified Husserlian approach. Duquesne University Press.
- Karydi, E. (2018). Childhood bereavement: The role of the surviving parent and the continuing bond with the deceased. *Death Studies*, 42(7), 415-425. https://doi.org/
- Kaufman, K., & Kaufman, N. (2006). And then the dog died. *Death Studies, 30*(1), 61–76. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481180500348811
- Koivunen, J., Alst, D., Ocasio, K., & Allegra, C. (2017). Understanding engagement in mental health services for preschool children: An analysis of teacher, clinician, and parent perspectives. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 45(3), 313–320. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-016-0799-5
- Lee, J. O., Lee, J., & Moon, S. S. (2009). Exploring children's understanding of death concepts.

 Asia Pacific Journal of Education, 29(2), 251–264. https://doiorg.spot.lib.auburn.edu/10.1080/02188790902859020

- Lemberger-Truelove, M. E., Carbonneau, K. J., Atencio, D. J., Zieher, A. K., & Palacios, A. F. (2018). Self-regulatory growth effects for young children participating in a combined social and emotional learning and mindfulness-based intervention. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 96(3), 289–302. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12203
- Moustakas, C. E. (1994). Phenomenological research methods. Sage Publications, Inc.
- Noy, C. (2008). Sampling knowledge: The hermeneutics of snowball sampling in qualitative research. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 11(4), 327–344. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645570701401305
- Ober, A. M., Granello, D. H., & Wheaton, J. E. (2012). Grief Counseling: An Investigation of Counselors' Training, Experience, and Competencies. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 90(2), 150–159. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1556-6676.2012.00020.x
- Patton, M. Q. (1990). *Qualitative evaluation and research methods (2nd ed.)*. Sage Publications, Inc.
- Salinas, C. L. (2021). Playing to heal: The impact of bereavement camp for children with grief.

 *International Journal of Play Therapy, 30(1), 40–49. https://doi.org/10.1037/pla0000147
- Schwandt, T. A. (2015). *The SAGE dictionary of qualitative inquiry* (4th). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Shapiro, C. J., & Charest, E. (2020). Factors associated with provider self-efficacy in delivery of evidence-based programs for children, youth, and families. *Child & Family Social Work*. 25. 637-647. https://doi.org/10.1111/cfs.12738
- Shapiro, D., Howell, K., & Kaplow, J. (2014). Associations Among Mother–Child Communication Quality, Childhood Maladaptive Grief, and Depressive Symptoms.

 Death Studies, 38(3), 172–178. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481187.2012.738771

- Slaughter, V., & Lyons, M. (2003). Learning about life and death in early childhood. Cognitive Psychology, 46(1), 1–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0010-0285(02)00504-2
- Tracy, S. J. (2010). Qualitative quality: Eight "big-tent" criteria for excellent qualitative research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 16(10), 837–851. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800410383121
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1962). Thought and language. Cambridge MA: MIT Press.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1978). *Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes*.

 Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1987). *Thinking and speech*. In R.W. Rieber & A.S. Carton (Eds.), *The collected works of L.S. Vygotsky, Volume 1: Problems of general psychology* (pp. 39–285). New York: Plenum Press. (Original work published 1934.)
- Wong, M. (2019). Chinese preschool children's understanding of death. Early Years: *An International Journal of Research and Development*.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/09575146.2019.1686466
- Zogza, V., & Papamichael, Y. (2000). The development of the concept of alive by preschoolers through a cognitive conflict teaching intervention. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, 15(2), 191–205. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03173174

Dissertation References

- Allan, B. A., Owens, R. L., & Douglass, R. P. (2019). Character strengths in counselors:

 Relations with meaningful work and burnout. *Journal of Career Assessment*, 27(1), 151–166. https://doiorg/10.1177/1069072717748666
- Altmaier, E. M. (2011). Best practices in counseling grief and loss: Finding benefit from trauma.

 **Journal of Mental Health Counseling, 33(1), 33–45.*

 https://doi.org./10.17744/mehc.33.1.tu9wx5w3t2145122
- Aspinall, S. (1996). Educating children to cope with death: A preventive model. *Psychology in the Schools*, *33*(4), 341-329. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1520-6807(199610)33:4<341::AID-PITS9>3.0.CO;2-P
- Bat-Or, M., & Garti, D. (2019). Art therapist's perceptions of the role of the art medium in the treatment of bereaved clients in art therapy. *Death Studies*, 43(3), 193–203. https://doiorg.spot.lib.auburn.edu/10.1080/07481187.2018.1445138
- Berg, B. L. (2009). Qualitative research methods for the social sciences. (7th ed.). Pearson.
- Berg, L., Rostila, M., Saarela, J., & Hjern, Al. (2014). Parental death during childhood and subsequent school performance. *Pediatrics*, *133*(4), 682-689. https://doi-org/10.1542/peds.2013-2771
- Berg, L., Rostila, M., Hjern, A. (2016). Parental death during childhood and depression in young adults a national cohort study. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines*, 57(9), 1092-1098. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12560
- Biank, N., Werner-Lin, A. (2011). Growing up with grief: Revisiting the death of a parent over the life course. *Omega: Journal of Death and Dying, 63*(3), 271-290. https://doi.org/10.2190/OM.63.3.e

- Blueford, J. M., Diambra, J. F., & Wheat, L. S. (2021). Counselor preparedness to counsel grieving clients: Insights and implications. *Death Studies*. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481187.2021.1956644
- Boyer, W. (2016). Person-centered therapy: A philosophy to support early childhood education. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 44(4), 343–348. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-015-0720-7
- Breen LJ. (2010). Professionals' experiences of grief counseling: implications for bridging the gap between research and practice. *Omega: Journal of Death & Dying, 62*(3), 285–303. https://doi.org/10.2190/OM.62.3.e
- Breen, L. J., & O'Connor, M. (2007). The fundamental paradox in the grief literature: A critical reflection. *Omega: Journal of Death and Dying*, 55(3), 199–218. https://doi.org./10.2190/OM.55.3.c
- Brinkmann, S. (2020). Learning to grieve: A preliminary analysis. *Culture and Psychology*, 26(3), 469-483. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1354067X19877918
- Buckner, E. B., & Norris, K. C. (2013). Children's grief and healing through bereavement camps. *CompassPoint*, 23(1), 21–23.
- Buss, K. E., Warren, J. M., Horton, E. (2015). Trauma and treatment in early childhood: A review of the historical and emerging literature for counselors. *The Professional Counselor*. *5*(2), 225-237. https://doi.org/10.15241/keb.5.2.225
- Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs. (2016). 2016

 CACREP Standards. https://www.cacrep.org/for-programs/2016-cacrep-standards/

- Carr, M., Mok, P., Antonsen, S., Pedersen, C., & Webb, R. (2020). Self-harm and violent criminality linked with parental death during childhood. *Psychological Medicine*, *50*(7), 1224-1232. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291719001193
- Childers, P., & Wimmer, M. (1971). The concept of death in early childhood. *Child Development*, 42(4), 1299–1301. https://doi.org/10.2307/1127816
- Clute, M. A. (2017). Summer Weekend Children's Grief Camp: A Counselor's Reflection.

 *Journal of Social Work in End-of-Life & Palliative Care, 13(1), 16–17.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/15524256.2017.1282920
- Clarke, M. C., Tanskanen, A., Huttunen, M. O., & Cannon, M. (2013). Sudden death of father or sibling in early childhood increases risk for psychotic disorder. *Schizophrenia Research*, 143(2–3), 363–366. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2012.11.024
- Cohen, J., Mannarino, A., Greenberg, T., Padlo, S., & Shipley, C. (2002). Childhood traumatic grief: Concepts and controversies. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse, 3*(4), 307-327. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838002237332
- Cohen, J., & Mannarino, A. (2011). Supporting children with traumatic grief: What educators need to know. *School Psychology International*, 32(2), 117-131. https://doi.org/
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches (5thed.). Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. W. (2017). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches (4th ed). Sage.
- Crockatt, G. (2006). Review of Young People, Bereavement, and Loss. *Journal of Child Psychotherapy*, 31(1), 111-112.

- Davis, A. E., Perry, D. F., & Rabinovitz, L. (2020). Expulsion prevention: Framework for the role of infant and early childhood mental health consultation in addressing implicit biases. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 41(3), 327–339. https://doi.org/10.1002/imhj.21847
- Dillman Taylor, D., Purswell, K., Cornett, N., & Bratton, S. C. (2021). Effects of child-centered play therapy (CCPT) on disruptive behavior of at-risk preschool children in Head Start.

 *International Journal of Play Therapy, 30(2), 86–97. https://doi.org/10.1037/pla0000125
- Dunphy, R., & Schniering, C. A. (2009). The experience of counselling the bereaved. *The Humanistic Psychologist*, 37(4), 353–369. https://doi.org/10.1080/08873260903113535
- Eckhoff, A., & Urbach, J. (2008). Understanding imaginative thinking during childhood:

 Sociocultural conceptions of creativity and imaginative thought. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 36(2), 179–185. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-008-0261-4
- Ferow, A. (2019). Childhood grief and loss. *The European Journal of Education Science*, 6, 1-13. https://doi.org/10.19044/ejes.s.v6a1
- Field, N.P. (2006). Unresolved grief and continuing bonds: An attachment perspective. *Death Studies*, *30*, 739-756. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481180600850518
- Giordano, A. L., Schmit, M. K., & Schmit, E. L. (2021). Best practice guidelines for publishing rigorous research in counseling. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 99(2), 123–133. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12360
- Giorgi, A. (2009). The descriptive phenomenological method in psychology: A modified Husserlian approach. Duquesne University Press.
- Griffith, T. (2003). Assisting with the "big hurts, little tears" of the youngest grievers: Working with three-, four-, and five-year-olds who have experienced loss and grief because of

- death. *Illness, Crisis, & Loss, 11*(3), 217–225. https://doi.org/10.1177/1054137303011003003
- Hardiman, P., & Simmonds, J. G. (2013). Spiritual well-being, burnout and trauma in counsellors and psychotherapists. *Mental Health, Religion & Culture, 16*(10), 1044–1055. https://doi.org/10.1080/13674676.2012.732560
- Husserl, E. (1931). *Ideas: General introduction to pure phenomenology*. Macmillan.
- Hoffman, S. I., & Strauss, S. (1985). The development of children's concepts of death. *Death Studies*, *9*(5), 469–482. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481188508252538
- Hunt, B. (2007). Teaching a Grief and Loss Counseling Course. *Rehabilitation Education*, 21(2), 101–106.
- Ippen, C. G., Lieberman, A. F., & Osofsky, J. D. (2014). "My daddy is a star in the sky":

 Understanding and treating traumatic grief in early childhood. In P. Cohen, K. M.

 Sossin, & R. Ruth (Eds.), Healing after parent loss in childhood and adolescence:

 Therapeutic interventions and theoretical considerations. (pp. 73–93). Rowman & Littlefield.
- Karydi, E. (2018). Childhood bereavement: The role of the surviving parent and the continuing bond with the deceased. *Death Studies*, 42(7), 415-425. https://doi.org/
- Kaufman, K., & Kaufman, N. (2006). And then the dog died. *Death Studies*, 30(1), 61–76. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481180500348811
- Kirchberg, T. M., Neimeyer, R. A., & James, R. K. (1998). Beginning counselors' death concerns and empathic responses to client situations involving death and grief. *Death Studies*, 22(2), 99–120. https://doi.org.org/10.1080/074811898201623

- Koivunen, J., Alst, D., Ocasio, K., & Allegra, C. (2017). Understanding engagement in mental health services for preschool children: An analysis of teacher, clinician, and parent perspectives. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, *45*(3), 313–320. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-016-0799-5
- Kranzler, E. M., Shaffer, D., Wasserman, G., & Davies, M. (1990). Early childhood bereavement. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 29(4), 513. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-199007000-00002
- Liatsos, K. L. (2003). Silent grief: Adults recall their early childhood experience of the death of a sibling [ProQuest Information & Learning]. In Dissertation Abstracts International Section A: Humanities and Social Sciences (Vol. 64, Issue 5–A, p. 1849).
- Lee, J. O., Lee, J., & Moon, S. S. (2009). Exploring children's understanding of death concepts.

 Asia Pacific Journal of Education, 29(2), 251–264. https://doiorg.spot.lib.auburn.edu/10.1080/02188790902859020
- Lehmann, L., Jimerson, S. R., & Gaasch, A. (2001). Mourning child grief support group curriculum: Early childhood edition: Kindergarten–grade 2. Brunner-Routledge
- Lemberger-Truelove, M. E., Carbonneau, K. J., Atencio, D. J., Zieher, A. K., & Palacios, A. F. (2018). Self-regulatory growth effects for young children participating in a combined social and emotional learning and mindfulness-based intervention. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 96(3), 289–302. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12203
- Lieberman, A. F., & Knorr, K. (2007). The impact of trauma: A development framework for infancy and early childhood. Psychiatric Annals, 37(6), 416–422.

- Matua, G. A., & Van Der Wal, D. M. (2015). Differentiating between descriptive and interpretive phenomenological research approaches. *Nurse Res.*, 22(6), 22-7. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.22.6.22.e1344
- Moustakas, C. E. (1994). Phenomenological research methods. Sage Publications, Inc.
- Nelson, F., & Mann, T. (2011). Opportunities in public policy to support infant and early childhood mental health: The role of psychologists and policymakers. *American Psychologist*, 66(2), 129–139. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0021314
- Norris-Shortle, C., Young, P. A., & Williams, M. A. (1993). Understanding death and grief for children three and younger. *Social Work*, *38*(6), 736–742.
- Noy, C. (2008). Sampling knowledge: The hermeneutics of snowball sampling in qualitative research. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 11(4), 327–344. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645570701401305
- Ober, A. M., Granello, D. H., & Wheaton, J. E. (2012). Grief Counseling: An Investigation of Counselors' Training, Experience, and Competencies. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 90(2), 150–159. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1556-6676.2012.00020.x
- Patton, M. Q. (1990). *Qualitative evaluation and research methods (2nd ed.)*. Sage Publications, Inc.
- Ryan, K., Lane, S. J., & Powers, D. (2017). A multidisciplinary model for treating complex trauma in early childhood. *International Journal of Play Therapy*, 26(2), 111–123. https://doi.org/10.1037/pla0000044
- Salinas, C. L. (2021). Playing to heal: The impact of bereavement camp for children with grief.

 *International Journal of Play Therapy, 30(1), 40–49. https://doi.org/10.1037/pla0000147

- Schwandt, T. A. (2015). *The SAGE dictionary of qualitative inquiry* (4th). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Schultz, K. (1999). Bereaved children. Canadian Family Physician, 45, 2914–2921.
- Shapiro, C. J., & Charest, E. (2020). Factors associated with provider self-efficacy in delivery of evidence-based programs for children, youth, and families. *Child & Family Social Work*. 25. 637-647. https://doi.org/10.1111/cfs.12738
- Shapiro, D., Howell, K., & Kaplow, J. (2014). Associations Among Mother–Child

 Communication Quality, Childhood Maladaptive Grief, and Depressive Symptoms.

 Death Studies, 38(3), 172–178. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481187.2012.738771
- Shapiro, E. R. (2001). Grief in interpersonal perspective: Theories and their implications. In M. S. Stroebe, R. O. Hansson, W. Stroebe, & H. Schut (Eds.), Handbook of bereavement research: Consequences, coping, and care (pp. 301–327). American Psychological Association. https://doi.org/10.1037/10436-013
- Sim, J., Saunders, B., Waterfield, J., & Kingstone, T. (2018). Can sample size in qualitative research be determined a priori? *Internation Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 21(5), 619-624. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2018.1454643
- Slaughter, V., & Lyons, M. (2003). Learning about life and death in early childhood. Cognitive Psychology, 46(1), 1–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0010-0285(02)00504-2
- Stuber, M., & Mesrkhani, V. (2001). "What do we tell the children?" Understanding childhood grief. *Western Journal of Medicine*, 174(3), 187–191. https://doi.org/10.1136/ewjm.174.3.187

- Thompson, I. A., Amatea, E. S., & Thompson, E. S. (2014). Personal and contextual predictors of mental health counselors' compassion fatigue and burnout. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, *36*(1), 58–77. https://doi.org/10.17744/mehc.36.1.p61m73373m4617r3
- Tracy, S. J. (2010). Qualitative quality: Eight "big-tent" criteria for excellent qualitative research.

 *Qualitative Inquiry, 16(10), 837–851. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800410383121
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1962). *Thought and language*. Cambridge MA: MIT Press.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1978). *Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes*.

 Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1987). Thinking and speech. In R.W. Rieber & A.S. Carton (Eds.), The collected works of L.S. Vygotsky, Volume 1: Problems of general psychology (pp. 39–285). New York: Plenum Press. (Original work published 1934.)
- Waliski A, Bokony P, Edlund CN, Kirchner J. (2012). Counselors Called for Service: Impact of Parental Deployment on Preschool Children. *The Family Journal*. 20(2):157-163. https://doi.org/10.1177/1066480712438531
- Wass, H. (1991). Helping children cope with death. In D. Papadatou & C. Papadatos (Eds.), *Children and death*. (pp. 11–32). Hemisphere Publishing Corp.
- Wheeler, J. (2021). Parental figure death during early childhood: Development of a storybook to help young children cope with loss [ProQuest Information & Learning]. In Dissertation Abstracts International: Section B: The Sciences and Engineering (Vol. 82, Issue 8–B)
- Willis, C. A. (2002). The grieving process in children: Strategies for understanding, educating, and reconciling children's perceptions of death. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 29(4), 221–226. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1015125422643f

- Wong, M. (2019). Chinese preschool children's understanding of death. Early Years: *An International Journal of Research and Development*.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/09575146.2019.1686466
- Zogza, V., & Papamichael, Y. (2000). The development of the concept of alive by preschoolers through a cognitive conflict teaching intervention. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, 15(2), 191–205. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03173174

Appendix A

Recruitment Email/Social Media Post

Hello,

My name is Elizabeth Brittany Dennis, and I am a graduate student in the Department of Special Education, Rehabilitation, and Counseling at Auburn University. I would like to invite you to participate in my research study titled: "A Phenomenological Study Examining the Experiences of Counselors Working with Grief and Death in Early Childhood." The purpose of this study is to explore the experiences of counselors that work with clients in early childhood (0-5 years old) that have experiences with death and grief. I am completing this study in partial fulfillment of the requirements for my Counselor Education doctoral program at Auburn University under the direction of Dr. Heather Delgado.

You are invited to participate if you meet the following criteria: (1) Age 18 or older; (2) currently working in a clinical setting provided professional counseling services to clients; (3) holds a professional license in counseling and has at least two years of experience; (4) as a part of counseling work, working with children in early childhood (0 to 5) that have experienced a death loss; and (5) willing to participate in an audio-recorded interview of data collection purposes.

Participants who meet criteria for the study and are able to fully participate in the interview process will receive a \$40 electronic Amazon gift card. This gift card will be sent directly to the email address provided in the screening survey at the completion of participation.

In this study, you will be asked to complete a brief demographic survey and a semi-structured interview that will be audio recorded. All interviews will be conducted via Zoom or telephone. Your total time commitment will be approximately one hour. Your participation in this study is completely voluntary, and you may withdraw from this study at any time.

Any data obtained in connection with this study will remain confidential to protect your privacy. You will be asked to select a pseudonym, or will be assigned one, in order to connect collected data and corresponding reports of research findings. All interview audio will be transcribed by the Principal Investigator and the interview recordings will be destroyed after transcription and data collection is complete. All data will be kept in a secure file on a password-protected computer until they are deleted. Findings obtained through your participation may be presented at a professional conference and published in a professional journal, but the researcher will not include your name and any other identifying information in order to protect your privacy.

Contact information for the study Principal Investigator and Faculty Advisor are included in the attached Information Letter attached to this email. If you wish to participate, you may follow the attached link to complete a brief demographic survey and schedule a convenient time for an interview.

Thank you for being willing to share your insights and participate in this important research!

The Auburn University Institutional Review Board has approved this document for use from December 2, 2021 to ------ Protocol #21-578 EX 2112, Dennis

Appendix B

INFORMATION LETTER

for a Research Study entitled

"A Phenomenological Study Examining the Experiences of Counselors Working with Grief and Death in Early Childhood."

You are invited to participate in a research study to explore the experiences of licensed counselors that work with issues of grief and death with clients in early childhood. The study is being conducted by Elizabeth Brittany Dennis, a doctoral student in the Auburn University Department of Special Education, Rehabilitation, and Counseling working under the direction of Dr. Heather Delgado in the Auburn University Department of Special Education, Rehabilitation, and Counseling. You are invited to participate if you meet the following criteria:

- 1. Age 18 or older
- 2. Currently working in a clinical setting provided professional counseling services to clients
- 3. Holds a professional license in counseling and has at least two years of experience
- 4. As a part of counseling work, working with children in early childhood (0 to 5) that have experienced a death loss
- 5. Willing to participate in an audio-recorded interview for data collection purposes

What will be involved if you participate? If you decide to participate in this research study, you will be asked to complete a brief demographic survey and participate in a semi-structured interview. The time commitment will be approximately one hour. During the interview, you will be able to answer with as much or as little information as you like regarding your experiences. The researcher will analyze findings in order to gather themes from your experiences, and you will be contacted to review the findings.

Are there any risks or discomforts? The risks associated with participating in this study are minimal and no more than what you would experience in your daily life as a counselor. Should you feel any discomfort answering the questions, you may withdrawal at any time. To minimize the risk of psychological discomfort, referral information of mental health professionals in your area will be provided upon request. Due to interviews being collected for this qualitative study, there is a risk of breach of confidentiality. The researcher will be vigilant in order to protect confidentiality throughout the study. Findings collected through your participation may be presented at a professional conference and published in a professional journal.

Are there any benefits to yourself or others? If you decide to participate, you will have the opportunity to reflect on your work with grief in early childhood. While it cannot be guaranteed that you will benefit directly from this experience, your participation is highly valued as a potential contribution to the body of knowledge on grief counseling and early childhood development.

Will you receive compensation for participating? Participants who meet the criteria for the study and are able to fully patriciate in the interview process will be eligible to receive a \$40 electronic Amazon Gift Card via email provided by participant.

Are there any costs? If you decide to participate, there will be no costs for your participation.

If you change your mind about participating, you can withdraw at any time during the study verbally or in writing to the principal investigator. Your participation is completely voluntary. If you choose to withdraw, your data can be withdrawn as long as it is identifiable. Your decision about whether or not to participate or to stop participating will not jeopardize your current or future relations with either Auburn University or the Department of Special Education, Rehabilitation.

Any data obtained in connection with this study will remain confidential to protect your privacy. You will be asked to select a pseudonym, or will be assigned one, in order to connect collected data and corresponding reports of research findings. The interview recordings will be destroyed after transcription and data collection is complete. All data will be kept in a secure file on a password-protected computer until they are deleted. Findings obtained through your participation may be presented at a professional conference and published in a professional journal, but the researcher will not include your name and any other identifying information in order to protect your privacy.

If you have questions about this study, contact the principal investigator, Elizabeth Brittany Dennis, at ebd0004@auburn.edu or the faculty principal investigator, Dr. Heather Delgado, at hnm0030@auburn.edu.

If you have questions about your rights as a research participant, you may contact the Auburn University Office of Research Compliance or the Institutional Review Board by phone (334)-844-5966 or email at IRBadmin@auburn.edu or IRBadmin@auburn.edu.

YOU CAN SAVE AND PRINT A COPY OF THIS LETTER FOR YOUR RECORDS. HAVING READ THE INFORMATION PROVIDED, YOU MUST DECIDE IF YOU WANT TO PARTICIPATE IN THIS RESEARCH PROJECT. PROCEEDING INDICATES YOUR WILLINGNESS TO PARTICIPATE IN THE RESEARCH PROJECT. YOU MAY WITHDRAWAL FROM THE PROJECT AT ANY TIME.

The Auburn University Institutional Review Board has approved this document for use from December 2, 2021 to ------ Protocol #21-578 EX 2112, Dennis

Appendix C

Participant Screening & Demographic Questions

Please answer the following demographic questions to the best of your ability and as honestly as possible. If you qualify for this study, you will be contacted by the primary researcher, Elizabeth Brittany Dennis (ebd0004@auburn.edu) to schedule our first interview.

The Auburn University Institutional Review Board has approved this document for use from December 2, 2021 to ------ Protocol #21-578 EX 2112, Dennis

1.	Preferred Email Addı	ress:					
2.	Age:						
3.	Gender Identity:						
4.	Race/Ethnicity (Select all that apply):						
	White or Caucasian	Black or African American	American Indian or Alaskan Native				
	Hispanic/Latinx	Pacific Islander	Asian				
	Bi-Racial	Multiracial/Multi-Ethnic	Other:				
5.	. Do you hold a master's degree in counseling or the equivalent?						
	Yes	No					
6.	Are you currently practicing?						
	Yes	No					
7.	Do you currently won	k with clients in early childho	od?				
	Yes	No					
8.	If yes, have you work	ted with those issues of death	and grief with that population?				
	Yes	No					
9.	Years of Clinical Practice:						
10.	Do you hold a profes	sional license in counseling?					
	Yes	No					

11. If so, what licenses/certifications do you hold?
12. What type of setting do you work in?
13. How many clients in early childhood have you worked with?
14. How many of those cases included a death loss?
15. If you would like to create your own pseudonym to be used in the study, please write it
here:

Appendix D

Interview Protocol

Introduction (verbal):

Hello, my name is Brittany, and I am Counselor Education doctoral student in the Department of Special Education, Rehabilitation, and Counseling at Auburn University. I want to thank you for taking the time to sit down with me today to talk about your experiences working with clients in early childhood that have experienced grief and death. Your participation is completely voluntary, and you have the right to withdraw and stop the interview at any time without penalty. The purpose of this study is to explore the experiences of counselors that deal with issues of grief and death with clients in early childhood. Any information we collect today will be recorded, but to protect your privacy the recording will remain confidential and be stored on a password protected computer. Once the interview has been transcribed, this recording will be destroyed. This interview will be semi-structured and last approximately 45 minutes to an hour. I will ask you a series of open-ended questions, that you can answer with as much or as little information as you feel comfortable sharing regarding your experiences. I hope that this interview feels more conversational, and there is no right or wrong way to answer any of these questions as everyone's experiences are unique to their work. If you have any questions or need clarification at any point, please let me know. Are there any questions I can answer before we get started?

Beginning Questions

What is your clinical background and experiences?

What does your process typically look like when working through grief and death with clients in early childhood (ages 0-5)?

What has influenced your experiences working with clients in early childhood that have experienced death?

Sub-Questions

What language do you use to create understanding for these clients and families?

What have you found to be effective with this population and their families?

What have you found rewarding in your work with this population and this presenting problem?

What challenges have you faced working with this population and this presenting problem?

Have you encountered conversations or language that was detrimental while working with this population?

What specific resources or information do you typically use when working with death-loss in this population?

What do you think is most important or valuable for practitioners to know when treating children with a death-loss?

Is there anything more you would like to add about your experiences?

Debrief

Thank you so much for your participation in this interview and sharing your experiences with this work. To end our time today, I would like to give you an idea of what comes next in this process. I will be reviewing and transcribing our interview in order to analyze themes of your experiences and common themes amongst all participants. I will contact you at the completion of the analysis to give you an opportunity to review my findings and make sure I have captured your experience correctly. Findings gathered through your participation may be presented at one or more professional conferences and published in a professional journal. Your name and any identifying information will be excluded to protect your privacy. If you know of any other counselors that meet criteria for this study and may be interest in participating, please feel free to provide them with my contact information. Do you have any final questions before we end today?

Thank you again!

Appendix E

Participant Resources

Books:

The Invisible String, When Dinosaurs Die, Life Cycles, Memory Box

Activities/Interventions:

Create a memory, box alone or with the dyad or family

Letters/drawings to the lost loved one

Balloon/lantern release or other symbolic goodbye rituals

Storytelling or creating about the lost loved one

Sand tray

Hide and seek play

Songs/music as expressive technique or memories of songs from the loved one

Memory walk

Story cards

Expressive techniques

Structure and unstructured play (toys identified: realistic first responders of all kinds,

superheroes, baby dolls, stuffed animals, doll houses, puppets)

Tactile toys and interactive activities

Symbolic funeral, especially if child did not attend

Story cards

Before, During, and After intervention

Alternated board games or card games to discuss feelings or other prompts

Nature walk to identify life cycles and death around us

Role play and modeling for parent(s)/caregiver(s)

Resources:

Sesame Street Communities

Fred Rogers

Daniel Tiger

Highmark Caring Place

National Alliance for Children's Grief

Zero to Three